# **BANYULE CRICKET CLUB INC.**

Reg No. A0008112 Z ABN 76 525 133 707 www.banyulecricketclub.com



## ANNUAL REPORT and STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS SEASON 2022 – 2023

MR. P.J.CARGIN HON. TREASURER MR. B.D.BOWLER PRESIDENT MR. G.G.CLAPTON HON. SECRETARY

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

OFFICIALS AND OFFICE-BEARERS	3
PRESIDENT'S REPORT	6
TREASURER'S REPORT	8
SENIOR TROPHY WINNERS 2022-2023 AND CONGRATULATIONS	11
APPRECIATIONS	
OFF THE FIELD	12
THE CLUB CHAMPIONS	13
THE GRAEME RENSHAW MEDAL	
THE GEOFF PLACE MEDAL	14
COACH'S REPORT	15
BOARD OF MANAGEMENT - PLAYING REPORTS	16
DVCA VETERANS REPORT	19
Mid-Year Cricket Association (MYCA) REPORT - 2022	19
BANYULE 1 <sup>ST</sup> XI (Barclay Shield) – Played 11, Won 0, Lost 11 (10th)	20
BANYULE 2 <sup>nd</sup> XI (B Grade) – Played 10, Won 2, Lost 8 (9th)	21
BANYULE 3 <sup>rd</sup> XI (C Grade) – Played 10, Won 2, Lost 8 (10 <sup>th</sup> )	22
BANYULE 4th XI (F1 Grade) – Played 9, Won 0, Lost 9 (8th)	23
BANYULE 5th XI (G2 Grade) - Played 14, Won 3, Lost 11 (7th)	24
JUNIOR SECTION (SUMMARY & AWARDS)	25
IN2CRICKET / WOOLWORTHS CRICKET BLAST PROGRAM	30
APPENDIX – BANYULE HISTORY & AWARD WINNERS	31
APPENDIX - BANYULE CLUB RECORDS	
APPENDIX - SPONSORS	37

### **MEDIA CHANNELS**

Website: <u>banyulecricketclub.com</u> Facebook (Main Club): <u>www.facebook.com/Banyulecc</u> Facebook (Cricket Blast): <u>www.facebook.com/bearscricketblast</u> Twitter: <u>twitter.com/Crazy\_Bears</u> Email: <u>banyulecricketclub@gmail.com</u>

**Cover** – Brodie Johnson preparing to extend and deliver from his 217cms during a B Grade game. Photo courtesy of Ralph Kernaghan.



## **OFFICIALS AND OFFICE-BEARERS**

President	Mr B.D. Bowler
Honorary Secretary	Mr. G.G. Clapton (Ph: 0400 805232)
Honorary Treasurer	Mr. P.J. Cargin
Vice President / Bar Manager	Mr. L.A. Willoughby
Media Officer	Mr M.P. Delaney
Facilities	Mr. F.G. Neilson
Social Co-ordinator	Mr. C. Lennox
Junior Co-ordinator	Mr. T.J. Braddy
Club Welfare Officer & Woolworths Blast Co-ordinator	Mr. S.M. Pinner
Committee Members	Mr. N.P. Murray Mr. S.D. Butler
Non Committee Officials	WI. S.D. Buller
Child Safety Officer	Mrs. M. Bland
MyCricket & Assistant Secretary	Mr. B.A. Oliver
Match Committee Chairman	Mr. J.N. Wilson
Merchandise Co-ordinator	Mrs. M. Pinner
Junior Secretary	Mr. J.G. McIntyre
Veterans Co-ordinator	Mr. G.R. Place
Coach & First XI Captain	Mr. D.A. Pybus / Mr. N.P. Murray
Senior XI Captains	Mr. C. Lennox (2nds) Mr. P.A. Davis (3rds) Mr. A.D. Howell / Mr B.A. Oliver (4ths) Mr. J.A. Marks / Mr M.M. Schoen (5ths)

G. Stott J. Barber D. Johnston\* G. Cross L. Drayton M.N. Anderson\* G.N. Chapman G.D. Renshaw D. Richmond\* J.D. Veal H. Anderson (Mrs) G.J. Anderson G.W. Anderson R. Gill\* S. Smith\* J. Richmond (Mrs)\* A. Dalziel B.L. Russell R.J. Lloyd D. Veal (Mrs)\* R.J. Butler\* G.R. Place L. Richmond (Miss)\* T.P. Veal

M.J. Fraumano N.P. Butterworth\* B.D. Bowler G.D. Russell W.L. Gibson D.R. Veal P.J. Barnes S.D. Butler I.J. Butler (Mrs) M.F. Phillips G.P. Barnes M.J. O'Ryan C.M. Carroll D.P. Butterworth F. Chowdary G.G. Clapton P.A. Davis M.F. Harte M.J. Veal\* L.A. Willoughby S.M. Pinner S.G. Clapton FG Neilson

	BANYULE CRICKET CLUB – OFFICE BEARERS (Since 1972/73)										
Year		Secretary	Treasurer	Captain/Coach							
1972-73		F. Scott	G. Cross	M.N. Anderson							
1973-74	M.N. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	S. Smith	R. Gurney							
1974-75	M.N. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	S. Smith	M. Oldis							
1975-76	M.N. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	S. Smith	G.D. Renshaw							
1976-77	A. Henderson	D.H. Richmond	D. Johnston	G.D. Renshaw							
1977-78	D. Johnston	D.H. Richmond	P. Scown	G.D. Renshaw							
1978-79	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	P. Caton	R. Gill							
1979-80	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	P. Caton	R.J. Lloyd							
1980-81	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	P. Caton	R.J. Lloyd							
1981-82	A. Dalziel	D.H. Richmond	P. Caton	R.J. Lloyd							
1982-83	A. Dalziel	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	R.J. Lloyd							
1983-84	G.D. Renshaw	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	R.J. Lloyd							
1984-85	G.D. Renshaw	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	R.J. Lloyd							
1985-86	N.P. Butterworth	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	G.W. Anderson							
1986-87	N.P. Butterworth	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	G.W. Anderson							
1987-88	R.J. Lloyd	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Fraumano	G.W. Anderson							
1988-89	R.J. Lloyd	D.H. Richmond	T.P. Veal	G.J. Anderson							
1989-90	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Veal	G.J. Anderson							
1990-91	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	M.J. Veal	G.J. Anderson							
1991-92	J.D. Veal	D.H. Richmond	D.M. Gazzola	G.J. Anderson							
1992-93	N.P.Butterworth	D.H. Richmond	D.M. Gazzola	G.J. Anderson / R.D. McKinlay							
1993-94	N.P.Butterworth	D.H. Richmond	D.M. Gazzola	R.D. McKinlay							
1994-95	G.J. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	D.M. Gazzola	R.D. McKinlay							
1995-96	G.J. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	D.M. Gazzola	R.D. McKinlay							
1996-97	G.J. Anderson	D.H. Richmond	D. Rumble	J. Canestra							
1997-98	G.R. Place	W.L. Gibson	D. Rumble	G.J. Anderson							
1998-99	G.R. Place	W.L. Gibson	D. Rumble	G.J. Anderson							
1999-00	G.R. Place	W.L. Gibson	M.F. Phillips	A. Gannon							
2000-01	G.R. Place	W.L. Gibson	M.F. Phillips	P.J. Barnes / A. Gannon							
2001-02	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	M.F. Phillips	B.L. O'Connor							
2002-03	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	M.F. Phillips	B.L. O'Connor							
2003-04	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	M.F. Phillips	B.L. O'Connor							
2004-05	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	M.F. Phillips	P.J. Barnes / A. Gannon							
2005-06	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	M.F. Phillips	M.A. Butera							
2006-07	G.J. Anderson	T.P. Veal	D.P.Butterworth	M.A. Butera							
2007-08	M.F. Phillips	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	J.N. Wilson							
2008-09	M.F. Phillips	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	J.N. Wilson/ B.L. O'Connor/ D.P.Butterworth							
2009-10	M.F. Phillips	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	B.L. O'Connor / D.L. Barnes							
2010-11	M.J. Asbury	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	B.L. O'Connor / L.D. Dahl							
2011-12	M.J. Asbury	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	J.N. Wilson / L.D. Dahl							
2012-13	M.J. Asbury	P.J. Barnes	D.P.Butterworth	G.D. Butterworth							
2013-14	M.J. Asbury	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	J.N. Wilson / G.D. Butterworth							
2014-15	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	G.D. Butterworth / R.J. Hartnett							
1	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	R.J. Hartnett							
2016-17	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	R.J. Hartnett							
2017-18	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	R.J. Hartnett							
2018-19	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	H.E. Tyler							
}	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	H.E. Tyler							
	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	S.G. Clapton	H.E. Tyler							
2021-22	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Barnes	P.J. Cargin	D.A. Pybus / N.P. Murray							
2022-23	B.D. Bowler	G.G. Clapton	P.J. Cargin	D.A. Pybus / N.P. Murray							

#### **PRESIDENT'S REPORT**

To the committee without whom not much would get done around the club, I thank you all for you input throughout then season - It makes the job of a President so much easier having great people like yourselves on-board.

A special thanks to my predecessor Graham Clapton, the work you do behind the scenes is unprecedented, and your guidance throughout the season was greatly appreciated. I don't think I would have gotten through the season without your support - a truly great clubman.

Season 2022/23 was what could be best deemed as a challenging season both on and off the field. Senior numbers were down as our younger generation embraced the freedom of non-covid restrictions for the first time in 2 years, with many opting to have a year off cricket.

The relocation across to Banyule Flats whilst Beverly Road underwent a long overdue upgrade was challenging in itself. If we had our time again we would probably have been best served moving the entire club to the Flats and not running two separate venues.

To Darren and the captains, Nick, Connor, Paul, Al and Jamie whilst not the greatest year on field there were many positives coming out of the season. In particular the blooding of several players for maiden games in A Grade and the continued improvement of our younger players. Many of these players played in grades higher than they would have expected and this experience will go a long way in ensuring the on field success of the club across all grades going forward. In addition a further congratulations to Nick Murray for being selected in the Barclay Shield Team of 2022/23 - a great achievement.

Darren your efforts this year were nothing short of superb. Of special note was you volunteering to take on the training of the U/12's early in the season, something I believe both yourself and the boys really enjoyed and took great satisfaction from. Darren a Big thanks for your efforts this year.

To Tim Braddy and the Juniors, what a season - 16 Teams, 8 teams in the finals, 7 in Grand Finals and 4 Teams bringing home premierships. No other club in the competition can boast such success and this only goes further to laying the foundations which will ensure ongoing success of our great club.

Our Net Upgrade was a huge success, thanks again to Graham Clapton for organizing the grant, then dealing with the contractors and council to ensure all was in order and the job was completed in a timely manner.

To our club and competition award winners this years a big congratulations on your individual achievements. I would like to thank our Platinum sponsors – Physiolife and Foodworks East Ivanhoe and our Silver and Bronze Sponsors Barr'd, Kav Air, Benola Automotive, Kookaburra, MSC Signs and Pina Curtins - your support is greatly appreciated.

To all members of the Banyule Cricket Club I thank you for your support throughout the season. It's a place I love to be around and I look forward to the next few years as we embark on future challenges, ensuring this club remains the successful club it has grown to be.

A Special Big Thank you to my Family. To Louise I thank you for your ongoing support throughout the year, you were my voice of reason and great sounding board to get an outside perspective on many things cricket related. I can't thank you enough for your support this year. To my 2 boys Jackson and Nicholas, thank you for your support throughout the season.

Roll on 2023/24 Season.

Brad Bowler President

#### SECRETARY REPORT

After 8 years as President, and Philip Barnes stepping down after 14 years as Secretary I took on the role knowing I had big shoes to fill. With Brad Bowler taking on the role as President we got to work.

One of our first actions was to invite Life Members Greg Anderson, David Veal and Geoff Place to develop a set of criteria that would be used to give guidance on awarding future Banyule Cricket Club Life Memberships. A big thank you to those gentlemen for taking on this all important task and developing a system that will be used in the future to measure and evaluate a nomination received by the Committee against a set criteria. Meeting the criteria requirements does not give automatic entry to Life Membership but will be used as an entry point for consideration.

This year we were fortunate to gain funding of \$46k to increase the concrete slab at our training nets which will provide a much improved space for our players ,especially during wet periods. This was due to a successful grant application being provided from the North East Link Community Fund which is made available to local communities impacted by the North East Link works.

We also ran another CPR/Defib course in which 14 members of our club attended thanks to a grant from the Victorian Governments Dept of Justice, Precincts and Regions. Those that attended found it was extremely helpful in developing or rebuilding on the skills to perform CPR. Let's hope they never have to use it. On behalf of the members of our club we thank the Victorian Government for making grants available in supporting local community not for profit clubs.

Funds were also made available via the Cricket Australia Infrastructure Fund to "double skin" our existing nets. This will them a safer area for all players and align with CA's Outdoor Training Facility Guidelines. We also improved the bowling machine net with the purchase and installation of "Soft Netting" to protect the operator of the bowling machine. These are just a few things that make our club a better place to be and we are hopeful of gaining funding to make further improvements to the training nets to improve their safety for users. All costs were a shared contribution of 50% each between our club and CA.

This year we reintroduced the awarding of the Graeme Renshaw Best and Fairest at the completion of the last round of Home and Away games which I hope will be continued as I believe it was a successful night. This award was won by our first grade captain Nick Murray with 17 votes. Congratulations to Nick and to all other award winners.

Our Vets form an integral part of our club. This year we introduced the Geoff Place Best and Fairest award as an acknowledgement of the work Geoff has put in towards a successful program run for over a decade now. Paul McMurray was the inaugural winner with 11 votes

I must also thank Brett Oliver for once again agreeing to look after all things MyCricket. This is a huge commitment to keep on top of all the selections, input of results, scorecards, clearances, transfers and anything else across the MyCricket platform. Next season will see the introduction of PlayHQ which will replace MyCricket along with a new Website. This will be a change for our playing group as they will be responsible themselves to register and pay membership and insurance fees before the season commences. Fingers crossed it all works out smoothly.

Whilst our Senior year was not what we expected, our juniors continued to show the way with 16 teams on the park. Eight teams made finals with four finishing with the ultimate prize. Our juniors are the future of the club and we must continue to support and develop this program led by Tim Braddy. Thank you to Darren Pybus for another solid year as Senior coach and I wish him all the best for the future and hope that he stays involved with our great club.

Our club has challenges on field going forward and this is the time we must ALL stick together and head in the same direction. We may not necessarily agree with decisions made both on and off the field but this is the time when we find those that are prepared to support the club and drive it forward and those that are not.

I thank the captains for helping me through the year by making their satchels available when requested so that they had the administrative items available when required. Finally thankyou to the committee for their work throughout the year with special thanks to members of the executive and to Philip Barnes for being available to provide advice when asked about secretarial item.

Graham Clapton Hon Secretary

#### TREASURER'S REPORT

TO THE MEMBERS OF THE BANYULE CRICKET CLUB INC,

The final result for the financial year ending 30 April 2023 was a deficit of \$9,770. This is a \$36,071 decrease on the previous financial year surplus of \$26,301.

#### Revenue

*Membership revenue* decreased by \$7,425. The decrease is largely due to a decrease in number of junior playing members.

There was no increase in the membership rates for FY22/23.

# Financial Members	2022/23	2021/22	Change
Junior/Student/Concession	213	246	-33
Senior	42	35	+7
Vets	19	19	-

There were a number of Vets and Junior members who were required to fill the 5 Senior teams during the year.

*Bar, Canteen & Dinners* recorded a \$1,491 gross margin. Sales were down on last year primarily due to one less team. Also, operating from a different home ground did impact sales.

*Sponsorship* was down on last year by \$3,135 to \$14,550. We did welcome FoodWorks East Ivanhoe as a new sponsor this year.

**Social & Fundraising Revenue** was well up on last year by \$5,611 to \$9944. This is primarily due to the Toyota Good for Cricket fundraiser where we raised over \$4900 for the club. Also, two presentation nights were conducted this financial year.

*Grant income* of \$47,385 provided some important income that supported some major concreting works during the year. We were fortunate to receive a grant from the Victorian State Government – North East Link Program totalling \$46,361.90 for the concreting works extending the run ups in the cricket nets. We also received a grant of \$1023 from the Department of Jobs, Precincts and Regions that funded our CPR course again this year. Graham Clapton was once again instrumental in facilitating both of these important grants on behalf of the club during the year.

#### **Expenses**

*Cricket expenditure* was higher than last year, with higher player payments and incentives compared to the prior year and an increase in match and practice ball purchases and trophies with two presentation nights.

**Buildings and Grounds** costs were significantly higher this year and includes the new concrete works that was fully funded by the state government grant. Also, there was new synthetic grass and nets expenses incurred this year as part of the nets upgrade.

Administration costs were higher this year, with higher insurances, licensing and registration costs, iPads and card readers, as well as a donation made to the Viewbank Cricket Club Fundraiser.

**Depreciation and Amortisation** has increased this year. This relates to the new bowling machine, concrete slab, marquee and synthetic grass that were purchased in the prior year. These capital costs will be expensed over the next 5 years of estimated useful life.

Despite a challenging year, it was a fantastic effort by everyone who participated. Thanks to all the captains who manage weekly collection of umpire fees and to the Junior and Senior Committee members who ensured the season ran successfully.

Finally, I would personally like to thank Thea Oliver for her fantastic bookkeeping support again this year.

Looking forward to a successful cricket season in FY23/24.

## Banyule Cricket Club 2022/23 Season

	Current Year 22-23	Prior Year 21-22	Movement	
Revenue	\$106,697	\$79,822	\$26,875	25%
Membership	\$41,942	\$49,367	-\$7,425	-18%
Senior	\$13,510	\$12,446	\$1,064	8%
Junior	\$28,432	\$36,921	-\$8,489	-30%
Sponsorship	\$14,550	\$17,685	-\$3,135	-22%
Grants	\$47,385	\$6,717	\$40,668	86%
Social & Fundraising	\$9,944	\$4,333	\$5,611	56%
Bar, Canteen & Dinners	\$1,491	\$5,473	-\$3,982	-267%
Sales	\$24,605	\$33,907	-\$9,302	-38%
Purchases	-\$23,114	-\$28,434	\$5,320	-23%
Merchandise & Equipment Sales	-\$8,935	-\$6,053	-\$2,882	-32%
Other Revenue	\$320	\$2,300	-\$1,980	
Expenditure	-\$116,467	-\$53,521	-\$62,946	54%
Cricket	-\$41,996	-\$31,281	-\$10,715	-26%
Buildings & Grounds	-\$61,133	-\$17,046	-\$44,087	-72%
Administration & Misc	-9658	-\$5,194	-\$4,464	-46%
Depreciation & Amortisation	-\$3,680	\$0	-\$3,680	-100%
Surplus/(Deficit)	-\$9,770	\$26,301	\$36,071	N/M
CAPEX	\$0	-\$18,400	-\$18,400	

# Banyule Cricket Club Profit to Bank Reconciliation at 30th April 2023

<u>Balance as per Bank Account</u> 1st May 2022 - opening	\$60,739.09
Less : Deficit for Year 2022/23	-\$9,770.31
Less Bar stock on hand	-\$4,895.88
Add: Merchandise write-off Add: Westpac bank account write-off Add: Depreciation & Amortisation	\$1,791.50 \$126.37 \$3,679.93
Expected Closing Bank Balance	\$51,670.70
<u>Closing Bank Balance</u> Bank of Queensland Bendigo Bank Closing Bank Balance	\$47,947.28 \$ 3,723.42 \$51,670.70

#### SENIOR TROPHY WINNERS 2022-2023 AND CONGRATULATIONS

	Batting	Bowling	Fielding Award
1 <sup>st</sup> XI	Nick Murray	Nick Murray	Adam Samad
2 <sup>nd</sup> XI	Jake Lee	Nikhil Sawant	Jackson Bowler
3 <sup>rd</sup> XI	Bill Sier	Daniel Murray	Daniel Murray
4 <sup>th</sup> XI	Ryder McMurray	Nick Aston	Joshua Kapsalis
5 <sup>th</sup> XI	Luke Ryan	Marlon Schoen	David Dennis

Don Richmond Perpetual Shield (Lifetime Service)	-
Banyule Club Champion Trophy	Nick Murray
Graeme Renshaw Best & Fairest Award	Nick Murray
Greg Anderson Outstanding Achievement Award	Ryder McMurray
Martin Veal Memorial Award (Junior Cricket)	Brent O'Connor
Geoff Place Medal (Vets Best & Fairest)	Paul McMurray
DVCA Awards	Nick Murray – Barclay Shield Team of the Year
Banyule Life Membership	Fraser Neilson

Centuries	Nick Murray (Barclay Shield) Ryder McMurray (F1 Grade)	103* v Rosebank 104* v Riverside
5 Wkts in an Innings	Nick Murray (Barclay Shield) Joshua Neilson (B Grade) Cam Ataryniw (C Grade) Daryl Kennedy (F1 Grade) Patrick Donehue (G2 Grade)	6/44 v Riverside 6/33 v Epping 5/26 v Eltham 6/22 v Riverside 5/30 v Bundoora United

The following teams taking out premierships in competitions contested by the Senior Club;

- Rosanna (Barclay Shield)
- Epping (B Grade)
- Riverside (C Grade)
- Lower Plenty (F1 Grade)
- Bundoora United (G2 Grade)
- North Eltham (North Metro T20 Comp)
- Bundoora (Spirit of Cricket Award) Banyule equal 22<sup>nd</sup> of the 28 DVCA clubs
- Riverside (Vets A)
- Eltham (Vets B)

Daniel Gilbert (Diamond Creek) on winning the **Ray Christesen Medal** for the best player in the **DVCA Barclay Shield competition** with 17 votes. Julian Drohan (6) and Nick Murray (5) were the highest vote winners for Banyule.

Banyule Cricket Club also **welcomed** the following players to the senior club in **2022-23** for the first of what is hoped to be many successful and enjoyable years of association: - Julian Drohan, Basim Khan, David Perrow, Nikhil Sawant, Liam O'Connor, Liam Adair, Luke Ryan, Brody Cameron, Ashish Mittal, Shadi Haila, Darcy Pinner, Sam Dennis, David Dennis, Jahan Dhruve and Lachlan Briggs-Gordon.

Players Flynn Davis (#228), Basim Khan (229), David Perrow (230), Jackson Bowler (231), Connor Braniff (232), Julian Drohan (233), Jake Lee (234) and James McIntyre (235) on making their 1<sup>st</sup> XI debuts during the season.

## APPRECIATIONS

The Board of Management thanks the members and friends of the Club who gave special help during the season, including:

- Parents and others who lent their assistance during the season as team managers, scorers, umpires and taxi drivers for the Club's junior teams.
- All junior coaches who helped organise and develop our future champions.
- Damien Braniff as Team Manager and Scorer of the 1<sup>st</sup> XI.
- Tim Braddy and James McIntyre as the Club's junior co-ordinators.
- Steve Pinner as the Club's Woolworths Blast co-ordinator.
- Hayley Pinner, Tom Braddy, Ryder McMurray, Jack Patena-McCarthy Jake Kennedy, Mitch McKellar, Darcy Pinner, and Jake Kennedy for assisting in the running of the summer Woolworths Blast program.
- Alistair Howell for his coaching and encouragement of junior players.
- Fraser Neilson for his work in having our facilities and playing areas marked and in excellent condition for match day. Additionally our thanks go to him for his work with equipment distribution and with local council.
- o Committee and various bar staff who provided refreshments and canteen facilities on game day.
- Ralph Kernaghan for his photography work of the playing activities.
- The Committees of the DVCA, and the City of Banyule Parks and Gardens Department on a smooth year of administration.
- Kookaburra, Cutting Edge Cricket, All Things Safety Wear and 88.6FM for its generous support of the Diamond Valley Cricket Association.
- The Club's sponsors: Physio Life Australia, Foodworks East Ivanhoe, Bonola Automotive, Pina Curtains, Barr'd Wine & Tapas, Kookaburra, KavAir, & MSC Signage.

## OFF THE FIELD

Our congratulations go to

- Michael & Lily Delaney on the birth of their Son, Patrick
- o Scott & Samantha Clapton on the birth of their Son, Leo
- o Graham & Ashlie Bennett on the birth of their Daughter, Courtney
- o Scott & Natcha Butler on the birth of their Son, Shaun
- Ryan & Julia Batchelder on the birth of their Daughter, Violet
- Luke Delaney & Hannah on the birth of their Son Archie
- Michael Hannan & Jo on their Marriage
- Tom Elmer & Emma on their Engagement
- Callum Asbury on Captaining the Victorian Deaf Cricket Team that won the Australian Championships

VALE - The Club was deeply saddened to note the passing of past players

- o Greg Arandt
- Scott Darby

## THE CLUB CHAMPIONS

The best performed player in the senior club is awarded the club champion trophy.

The award is decided on a points formula for runs, assisted wickets, unassisted wickets, catches, stumping's, run outs (direct and assisted). Points are awarded in home and away fixtures only.

	CLUB CHAMPION TROPHY – 2022-23											
1	N.P.Murray	156.25	8	D.A.Kennedy	75.25	15	B.M.Sier	68.25				
2	J.J.Drohan	107.5	9=	C.M.Ataryniw	72.5	16	S.G.Adair	67.75				
3	J.N.Wilson	95.5	9=	B.A.Khan	72.5	17	L.A.Ryan	63.25				
4	R.J.McMurray	88.5	11	N.J.Bowler	71.75	18	N.R.Sawant	60.25				
5	P.A.Davis	85.25	12	C.Lennox	70	19	D.A.O'Connor	57.5				
6	M.M.Schoen	82.5	13	D.R.Murray	69.5	20	B.A.Oliver	54.25				
7	B.Y.Wilson	77	14	J.A.Neilson	68.5	21	S.Haila	53.25				

### THE GRAEME RENSHAW MEDAL

Graeme made his 1<sup>st</sup> XI debut in 1963-64 when the club was known as Rosanna Presbyterians. A fantastic wicket keeper who was awarded the position in the Banyule team of the first 50 years and a very dependable batsman at either end of the order, Graeme has coached the club and also been President aside from many years on the club's committee. He was awarded life membership in the 1970's and is still an active player and hugely respected member of the Banyule Cricket Club. The **Graeme Renshaw medal** is awarded on a 3-2-1 basis across all grades.

The vote count was conducted after the final home and away game. As anticipated the winner Nick Murray polled consistently throughout the season and was ahead for most of the evening. His nearest challenger Julian Drohan finished four votes behind. A century in the penultimate round sealed the victory for Nick and he became the 18<sup>th</sup> winner of this trophy since its inception in 1997-98.

A special thank you to Graham Clapton for managing the votes over the season and the visual presentation of them on the evening.

#### **RESULT 2022-23**

- 17 N Murray
- 13 Drohan
- 11 S Adair, Ataryniw, R McMurray
- 10 Aston
- 9 Ryan
- 8 P Davis, Khan, S Pinner, J Wilson
- 7 N Bowler, T Braddy Jnr, C Braniff, M Schoen
- 6 Lee, Lennox, McGillion, D Murray, D Pinner
- 5 L Adair, Forsyth, B O'Connor Snr, L O'Connor, B Sier, B Wilson
- 4 J Bowler, F Davis, P Donehue, Elmer, Haila, B Johnson, D Kennedy, J Kennedy, Sawant
- 3 Aleksandrov, Barnes, Dugdale, N Hetherington, Hobson-Nicholls, Jadhav, Kuriakose, Lewis, J McIntyre
- Snr, Mittal, Morel, J Neilson, D O'Connor, Oliver, Patena-McCarthy, Poyser, Ross, A Samad, J Samad, L Sier, Stephens-Block, Taylor, Veal

2 – S Dennis

1 – Brewster, D Butterworth, G Butterworth, D Dennis, Lawton, Mahar, P McMurray, Perrow, Willoughby

## THE GEOFF PLACE MEDAL

Geoff made his senior debut in 1971-72. His has been an ongoing association both as a long term senior player (continuing) combined with many years as a senior committee member in multiple senior roles including Club president. He was awarded life membership in the early 1980's. At his initiative the club pursued the formation of a Veterans (Vets) side in the early 2010's just prior to joining the DVCA. This has grown over the years and in some years we have had as many as three sides playing.

In honour of his contribution and the respect in which he is held, the club decided to award a Best & Fairest medal across the Banyule Cricket Club Vets grades. The **Geoff Place medal** is awarded on a 3-2-1 basis across all grades.

The vote count was conducted after the final home and away game. With varied availabilities and multiple contributors across both teams a clear cut winner was not apparent at the outset of the count. Polling in the last game ensured Paul McMurray retained his narrow lead and therefore became the inaugural winner.

A special thank you to Graham Clapton for managing the votes over the season and the visual presentation of them on the evening.

#### **RESULT 2022-23**

- 11 McMurray
- 8 Lewis, Mann
- 7 G Butterworth, Oliver, Taylor
- 5 Jones
- 4 Ebbage
- 3 Harte, Mittal, Stapleton
- 2 Adair, Brown, Cargin, Vignale
- 1 Chowdary, Manolakakis, Tuik

#### **COACH'S REPORT**

Before I commence my report, I would like to acknowledge the efforts of all the players that played this season. To the committee I would like to thank you for your support over the last two season it has been a privilege to coach this proud club.

Brad and Graham, the work and time you both donate to the club is a level of commitment that should motivate others to follow. Thank you for your support over the last two seasons. To all our captains' thanks you for your commitment and efforts. It has been difficult season, but I know your commitment to your teams with leadership and encouragement has been outstanding.

Paul Davis, Fraser Neilson, Ralph Kernaghan our assistance coaches. Your efforts as volunteers in these roles shows how much you love your club and what great Banyule people you are. The knowledge you helped install into our young group will pay dividends in years to come. All the playing group were lucky to have your guidance and leadership every week.

Jeff Wilson our Chairman of Selectors your guidance and input were much appreciated in a very difficult year for the selection group. The lack of commitment from most of the playing group was very frustrating but your calmness in group was the steadiness we needed.

Big Cat, Michael Johnson was our net captain every Tuesday and Thursday and did an incredible job making sure all players received the correct batting and bowling in their net. This is a thankless job, but knowing Big Cat was there freed up my time to coach the group.

I don't like to single out individuals but would like to thank Nick Murry and Lucas Willoughby for their support over the last two years. I watched you both grow as cricketers and leaders in the club during some difficult times.

Season 2022/23 brought with it many challenges for the Banyule Cricket Club, expectations were high for the club to improve from the previous year. Our goal was to play finals in each grade unfortunately this was not achieved. Throughout the season all grades were competitive and on any given day is my belief that all our cricket sides could defeat any opposition, however this was dependent on being able to field our strongest sides every week.

Unfortunately for the most part we were unable to fill our strongest side every week due to a number of issues that plagued us throughout the season, including injuries, attending social events and regretfully players being suspended. I think we can all agree that it was very difficult for each grade to achieve stability and cohesiveness within each team due to constant selection chances every week.

Banyule CC does not need to significantly change anything, however end of season reflection would identify that a couple of areas need to be addressed to increase our on-field success. I believe that everyone involved in the club is passionate and enjoys being a part of the club. With that said it is difficult to excuse the lack of commitment demonstrated by most of the playing group in attendance to training and game day. We must look at ourselves and ask did this contribute to our poor on field performances throughout the year?

A number of players have suggested that training can be monotonous and repetitive. If we take the time to think about this, cricket is a game of doing the basics well. Regularly practicing batting, bowling, and fielding and the willingness to improve yourself should be a non-negotiable. It is an unrealistic expectation to improve your performance on game day if you are not willing to put the hard yards in at training. Did we do this enough?

Next season you have a chance to be the best you can be. Your destiny is in your hands but to be successful you need to commit to your club and teammates; this means at training and every Saturday. You need to work together as a unit to achieve your goals. You can't do this as individual it can only be achieved a team by training hard and playing hard. For next season think about how you want to be a part of the club and what you want to achieve. If you all commit to the club and each other then you can be successful.

Finally thank you to all the wives, girlfriends and partners of the committee, players and coaching staff who allowed their loved ones to spend time at the club with their mates.

Darren Pybus Senior Club Coach

#### **BOARD OF MANAGEMENT - PLAYING REPORTS**

The playing group under second year coach Darren Pybus were able to plan in the knowledge that a return to relative post Covid19 normality beckoned. Early indoor training for the likely Shield group was held at Cutting Edge in Bundoora, before being extended to the rest of the group as the season approached. Other training endeavours saw fitness and fielding sessions on weekends some players also gathered in small groups and utilised local facilities where time permitted.

As with pre Covid19 cricket in the DVCA, fixtures for 2022-23 reverted to a mix of two day cricket (80 overs for Barclay Shield to E Grade, and 70 overs for F Grade) and one day cricket (40 overs for Barclay Shield to E Grade, and 35 overs across all other grades). Prior to the seasons commencement it was decided to field five (5) senior sides and forego the 6<sup>th</sup> side from 2021-22. This was a decision was not easily arrived at but early indications were that our senior playing numbers were likely to be down on the previous season, particularly across the 30 year old co-hort.

Whilst we have excellent and willing numbers across our junior program who have already had some exposure to senior cricket, there were some considerations that needed addressing. Primarily we had to factor in that juniors playing senior cricket need to be playing with other senior players. The concept of selecting juniors en-masse and not surrounding them with adult leadership to assist in game day basics did not sit well with the club, particularly when the club had senior sides that were graded a touch higher than our expected talent was going to come up against.

To this end a selection criteria was arrived at to ensure opportunities were shared and that when these opportunities came the young players were well supported in what can be a challenging environment. At the end of the season the Match Committee can be said to have done an excellent job in co-ordinating our willing juniors and network of past and part time players to ensure that we always fielded our five senior sides. At some points we were even oversubscribed. Fielding five senior sides is the envy of many clubs we play against even if the 2022-23 season was challenging in terms of results. Particular mention must go to James McIntyre and Alistair Howell who assisted with both availability updates from the juniors and the tracking of the profile of our XI's throughout the season.

A third year for the 1<sup>st</sup> XI in Barclay Shield was a chastening one. Continuing an unhealthy trend from the previous year we were to either lose key players entirely or lose them for extended portions of the season. This was coupled with a recruitment drive that didn't quite 'net out' as we had hoped and meant that a tough campaign was not unexpected.

The season commenced with a one dayer against Rosanna. At various stages we were well placed before falling away with the bat in the run chase. As with all grades a near month of wash outs followed and when it came to a resumption we were competitive and at times in good positions against North Eltham and Riverside in the two day games that followed. Our lack of batting depth across 80 overs perhaps not unexpectedly influenced those games. What followed were indifferent successive defeats with no attributable theme against Epping and Heidelberg.

A vital fixture against fellow strugglers Research became a 'must win' game to keep the relegation talk focused elsewhere. The batting performance was slightly 'unders', the bowling performance was listless and accompanied by some rancorous behaviour the loss became a damaging inevitability. The following game, a return fixture against ladder leader Rosanna, was even more damaging. A brilliant bowling display to dismiss Rosanna for 71 should have seen a much needed win banked. Instead we could only muster 62 in response and with it a gap in ladder position in relegation battles was confirmed. To the credit of the side a narrow hard fought loss away at Epping was encouraging after the games that preceded this.

With three games remaining and the likely need to win all of them, our challenge was snuffed at the first effort against Diamond Creek who comfortably defeated us outright. Rosebank continued the pain in the following fixture winning on the first evening. A spirited final game saw a narrow loss to finals bound North Eltham and concluded what was a winless campaign and an invitation to play in Money Shield for 2023-24.

The batting numbers told their own story with only 13 individual scores over 30. It was a damning statistic given the fixture comprised six two day games. Ultimately it was a bridge a game bowling attack was unable to cross. Only Nick Murray (289), and Julian Drohan (210) were able to reach 200 runs for the season. Of the others, Connor Braniff in six games showed some pleasing ball striking and Justin Poyser played responsibly in the lower middle order after his late season return. First year player Basim Khan played some good innings but too often failed in a side that needed more from him. Nick Murray scored his second 1<sup>st</sup> XI century and also made an excellent 59 to go with his 6 wickets against Riverside to win the batting award. Julian Drohan, a 19 year old all-rounder, showed outstanding competitive qualities in a struggling side and his batting technique should see his numbers improve.

The bowling performed about as well as expected when factoring in the losses at the outset of the season. The highlight was undoubtedly the performance Nick Murray who took 24 wickets, absorbed a heavy workload, and was a consistent wicket taker throughout. Julian Drohan bowled a 'heavy ball' and took 16 wickets in a spirited display. When available Tom Elmer bowled intelligently and with good economy. Jeremy Mahar offered a point of difference with his pace and aggression but perhaps needed more overs. Without a recognised front line spinner, Lucas Willoughby performed credibly.

Of the younger players not previously mentioned, Jake Lee and Josh Neilson showed encouraging signs in limited opportunities and both have scope for improvement. Congratulations should also go out to Flynn Davis, Connor Braniff, Jackson Bowler, Julian Drohan, Basim Khan, Jake Lee, James McIntyre, and David Perrow who all made their 1<sup>st</sup> XI debuts for the club during the season. It was the most players that had been introduced in a single year since 1981-82 (equal with 1988-89).

The **2**<sup>nd</sup> **XI** in B Grade under the leadership of first time captain Connor Lennox was anticipated to again challenge strongly after a number of consecutive finals appearances. The challenge as always for a club 2<sup>nd</sup> XI is to gain results at the same time having the depth of talent ready to compete at 1<sup>st</sup> XI level. Unfortunately the side struggled to field settled line ups and at times was a little lacking in the necessary experience to push through in tight games with four of the losses narrow enough for reflection on what might have been. Successive wins either side of Christmas were to be the high points.

The batting was underwhelming throughout with only three players tallying more than 100 runs for the season. Jake Lee(183), playing two grades higher than the previous season played well as an opener and James McIntyre (169) after returning from knee surgery showed his quality to match his experience. Connor Lennox (12) led the wicket tally and bowled his off spin with good economy. New player Nikhil Sawant bowled his zippy mediums with great effect and Brodie Johnson and Leo Hobson-Nicholls adapted well to the step up in level.

The **3**<sup>rd</sup> **XI** under returning captain Paul Davis were again competing in C Grade and often against other teams 2<sup>nd</sup> XI's. A tough season was anticipated and so it proved with only two wins achieved. A number of heavy losses meant that a final round game against fellow struggler Laurimar would determine who would remain in C Grade. Unfortunately a loss followed and the reality of playing D Grade lies ahead which may not be a bad thing for the profile of the side that played this season. Again a large contingent of players moved through this XI and among some older heads were a number of promising younger players from the junior section.

Runs were at times hard to come by with only the experienced pair Paul Davis (229) and Bill Sier (209) exceeding 200 runs. Both are still impactful players at the level. Of the younger players, Liam O'Connor showed a good technique in the top order and fought hard. Daniel Murray also made some valuable contributions lower down. With the ball wickets were hard to come by with only two players exceeding 6 wickets for the season. Daniel Murray (10) showed improvement and was rewarded for his training endeavours. Ben Wilson also showed out in his first time at the level and Liam Sier when available displayed his obvious talent.

The **4**<sup>th</sup> **XI** under Alistair Howell and latterly Brett Oliver, played in F1 and were winless across the whole season. This was a stark reversal for an XI that has consistently played finals over the past decade. A narrow loss late in the season to eventual premier Lower Plenty was perhaps the best performance and a last ball loss to Bundoora United its unluckiest. The reality was that the level of cricket asked too much of the players across the duration of a game. For portions of the game players were able to defend well with the bat or hold the game up with the ball, but when a game turned it did so decisively. With only Graeme Renshaw and Brett Oliver (occasionally) remaining from the 2021-22 season this was not entirely unexpected.

The batting was highlighted by Ryder McMurray (216) which included a first senior century. In his first full senior year he was able to physically compete and play positively. His results will further improve when he relaxes and understands the tempo of the game and the impact he can have. His bowling is also very promising and he should fully expect to progress through the grades quickly. Stevie Taylor also fought hard with the bat as an opener and late in the season Declan O'Connor played with a bit of flair and looks very promising. Nick Aston really came on as an opening bowler. He moved the ball and rarely bowls short so he is always in the game and thinks deeply about what he is doing. Of the others Jack Patena-McCarthy and Harrison Stephens-Block showed good ability with the ball and should further develop. In a side that often had a higher percentage of under 17 year old players perennial veteran Graeme Renshaw kept wickets tremendously throughout.

The **5**<sup>th</sup> **XI** played in G1 one day grade and were again led by Jamie Marks. The side was a mix of younger juniors (U14's) and cricketers and parents that are relatively new to cricket. This clearly contributed to results on the field that indicated a struggle. Like our other XI's this side also often found themselves matched up against sides that were a lot more experienced and stronger, though the season results indicated a relative

improvement from the previous season. This was perhaps attributable to games when our experienced players turned out together.

The side was generally pretty well performed with the bat. Luke Ryan (217), a junior parent playing for the first time for a number of years batted with great consistency. Marlon Schoen (166) opened and placed great value on his wicket and also compiled a first half-century. Of the other regular players, Simon Adair and Ashish Mittal made good contributions. With the ball Marlon Schoen (11) and Shadi Haila bowled with great consistency. Tom Braddy (9) with his nagging steady left arm length and decidedly sharpish Patrick Donehue (7) showed out. Of the very young members of the side, Liam Adair and Darcy Pinner both played well in their first year of senior cricket and both also played higher later in the season.

Whilst success throughout the grades by way of wins did not always come during 2022-23, it no way diminished the efforts of our coach Darren Pybus or club captain Nick Murray. Darren advised he would be finishing up near the season end and I am sure the playing group appreciated what he was able to provide. We were also advised that Nick Murray was going to transfer to another DVCA club in Barclay Shield. Whilst disappointed to be losing him we thank him for his 8 years at the club. In that time he has fulfilled a number of roles inclusive of social and merchandise roles in addition to playing and latterly as club captain.

We do however have much to look forward to with the return of Brent O'Connor as playing coach. A focus on retention, development and well targeted recruitment is underway and will help ensure future success.

#### Brett Oliver On behalf of Match Committee

There were 83 Players who represented Banyule CC across Vets & Seniors

### **DVCA VETERANS REPORT**

This season was our 11th season playing Veteran's Cricket. We entered two Veterans team. Unfortunately we could get enough players for a third team.

A Grade played seven games, winning five and losing two, both to the eventual grand finalists. The game we lost to the Premier Riverside was by a solitary run. It cost us a top two finish. We had to settle for fourth position. A Grade used 15 different players and was captained by Glenn Butterworth.

B Grade played seven games, losing four and winning three and finished seventh on the ladder. Losing our last two games when a shot at a top two finish was obtainable rather soured what had been a good year to that point. B Grade used 17 different players and was captained by Adrian Brown.

Returning to Vets this season were Adrian Stapleton, Philip Barnes, and Andrew Parry. New to the club this season was Vicki Mann, Luke Ryan, Mansoor Raza, Shadi Haila and Ashish Mittal.

The club introduced a Vets Best and Fairest this season. It was voted on by the opposition Captain who allocated a 3,2 and 1 vote to three Banyule players after each game. The very worthy winner this season was Paul McMurray.

Thank you to everyone who played Vets cricket this season. We play the game in the right spirit and have fun too. At time of writing I'm eagerly looking forward to attending the Vets Cricket trip to Stink's House in Blairgowrie in late May and both thank and apologise to Brett Oliver in advance.

See you all next season

Geoff 'Jed' Place Vets Co-ordinator

#### Mid-Year Cricket Association (MYCA) REPORT - 2022

An initiative that first kicked off in 2019 (but was abandoned in 2020 due to Covid-19) was the creation of a winter cricket side affectionately named the "Polar Bears".

In 2022 we entered a senior side that played on Saturday's in the North Division. We were able to use Warawee Park in Bundoora for home games. James Heaney and Daniel Murray topped the batting aggregates. Anish Jadhav was the stand out bowler for the 'Polar Bears'.

Seniors - Played 9, Won 2, Lost 7 (30 Players Used)

These sides were organised by Alistair Howell whose tireless commitment to all aspects of the club is much appreciated. Both Alistair and Anish Jadhav captained the side during the season.

Editor

## BANYULE 1<sup>ST</sup> XI (Barclay Shield) – Played 11, Won 0, Lost 11 (10th)

**R1** – Rosanna 9/191 (LA Willoughby 3/35, TD Elmer 2/20, JC Mahar 2/40, NP Murray 2/47) defeated Banyule 8/139 (BA Khan 48, D Perrow 32)

**R2** – Banyule drew Macleod (No Play)

**R3** – Rosanna drew Heidelberg (No Play)

R4 – Banyule drew Rosebank (No Play)

R5 – Banyule 166 (J Samad 50, TD Elmer 28) lost to North Eltham 5/169 (NP Murray 4/50)

R6 - Riverside 203 (NP Murray 6/44, JC Mahar 2/31) defeated Banyule 130 (NP Murray 59)

R7 - Banyule 142 (BA Khan 66) & 4/29 lost to Epping 7(d)188 (NP Murray 3/52, JJ Drohan 3/60)

**R8** – Banyule 8/128 (JJ Drohan 36\*, CW Braniff 26) lost to Heidelberg 2/132 (JJ Drohan 2/21)

**R9** – Banyule 6/164 (CW Braniff 45, JJ Drohan 29, NP Murray 28) lost to Research EC 4/166 (TD Elmer 2/26, NP Murray 2/31)

R10 – Rosanna 71 (JJ Drohan 3/9, NP Murray 2/12, JA Neilson 2/23) & 4/63 (JJ Drohan 2/23) defeated Banyule 62

R11 – Banyule 9/119 (A Samad 30) lost to Epping 5/121

**R12** – Banyule 90 (JD Poyser 30) & 84 lost to Diamond Creek 3(d)114 (JN Wilson 3/26) & 3/61 (JC Mahar 2/13)

**R13** – Banyule 108 & 5(d)213 (NP Murray 103\*, J Samad 34, JJ Drohan 29) lost to Rosebank 3(d)112 (JJ Drohan 2/52) & 1/65

**R14** – North Eltham 173 (JJ Drohan 3/25, TC Hall 2/26, TD Elmer 2/28, LA Willoughby 2/40) defeated Banyule 8/167 (CW Braniff 66, JJ Drohan 53\*)

1 <sup>s⊤</sup> XI (2022/23)				BATTING				BOWLING					
NAME (24 Played)	МТ	INN	NO	RUNS	HS	AVE	СТ	ov	MD	RUNS	WK	AVE	BB
ATARYNIW, Cameron M	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	0	8	1	11	1	11.00	1/10
BOWLER, Jackson D	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	0	-					
BRANIFF, Connor W	6	8	0	159	66	19.88	6/0	-					
DAVIS, Flynn A	5	6	1	48	19	9.60	2	19	1	75	1	75.00	1/30
DROHAN, Julian J	8	10	2	210	53*	26.25	0	80.4	18	269	16	16.81	3/9
ELMER, Thomas D	9	8	3	34	28	6.80	3	77.3	18	215	8	26.88	2/20
HALL, Thomas C	4	6	2	19	8	4.75	1	23	2	114	2	57.00	2/26
KENNEDY, Daryl A	8	9	0	83	23	9.22	2	1	0	7	0	-	
KHAN, Basim A	9	11	1	194	66	19.40	11/1	-					
LEE, Jake R	2	3	0	12	7	4.00	0	-					
LENNOX, Connor	1	1	0	3	3	3.00	0	3	0	9	0	-	
MAHAR, Jeremy C	11	10	2	34	15	4.25	5	99.3	19	316	9	35.11	2/13
McINTYRE, James G	1	1	0	3	3	3.00	0	-					
MURRAY, Nick P	10	12	2	289	103*	28.90	1	142.2	50	360	24	15.00	6/44
NEILSON, Bailey L	1	1	0	10	10	10.00	0	-					
NEILSON, Joshua A	3	2	2	13	13*	-	0	18	4	64	2	32.00	2/23
O'CONNOR, Brent L	1	1	0	22	22	22.00	0	7	1	29	0	-	
PERROW, David	3	3	0	48	32	16.00	0	-					
POYSER, Justin D	4	6	0	100	30	16.67	2	-					
ROSS, Noah T	3	2	1	11	6*	11.00	0	9	0	51	0	-	
SAMAD, Adam	10	12	1	114	30	10.36	7/0	-					
SAMAD, Jordan	10	13	1	142	50	11.83	3	-					
WILLOUGHBY, Lucas A	8	10	4	42	11*	7.00	5	44	1	197	8	24.63	3/35
WILSON, Jeff N	2	3	0	8	5	2.67	1	18.3	1	59	4	14.75	3/26

## BANYULE 2<sup>nd</sup> XI (B Grade) – Played 10, Won 2, Lost 8 (9th)

R1 – Rosanna drew Banyule (No Play)

R2 – Lalor Stars drew Banyule (No Play)

**R3** – Heidelberg drew Banyule (No Play)

R4 – Montmorency drew Banyule (No Play)

R5 – North Eltham 99 (LR Hobson-Nicholls 3/22, C Lennox 2/9, BM Johnson 2/11, SG Clapton 2/18) & 100 (NJ Bowler 3/11, SG Clapton 2/18) defeated Banyule 69 & 4/51

R6 – Riverside 9/232 (C Lennox 3/41, NR Sawant 2/22, JA Neilson 2/49) defeated Banyule 94 (JR Lee 41)

**R7** – Epping 142 (JA Neilson 6/33, CM Ataryniw 2/42) defeated Banyule 121 (JA Neilson 40\*) **R8** – Heidelberg 9/115 (BL O'Connor Snr 4/8, LR Hobson-Nicholls 2/25, IP Dugdale 2/27) lost to Banyule

3/117 (DA Kennedy 30, JG McIntyre Snr 29\*)

**R9** – Banyule 6/171 (MC Lewis 48, JG McIntyre Snr 47, JN Wilson 38) defeated Bundoora United 102 (JN Wilson 4/14, CM Ataryniw 2/8)

**R10** – Rosanna 326 (NR Sawant 3/60, OA McGillion 3/67, FA Davis 2/53) defeated Banyule 174 (JD Bowler 63, JD Poyser 25)

R11 – Banyule 97 (CM Ataryniw 40) lost to Epping 3/98 (C Lennox 2/6)

R12 – Diamond Creek 158 (NR Sawant 3/18, BM Johnson 3/41, TC Hall 2/19, FA Davis 2/37) defeated Banyule 138 (JK Aleksandrov 30, NR Sawant 26)

R13 – Banyule 9/233 (JG McIntyre Snr 87, JR Lee 85) lost to Montmorency 9/234 (BM Johnson 2/35, JN Wilson 2/50, FA Davis 2/52)

R14 – Banyule 114 (JR Lee 25) lost to North Eltham 7/115 (C Lennox 2/21)

2 <sup>nd</sup> XI (2022/23)			E	BATTING				BOWLING					
NAME (31 Played)	МТ	INN	NO	RUNS	HS	AVE	СТ	ov	MD	RUNS	WK	AVE	BB
ALEKSANDROV, James K	6	6	1	93	30	18.60	5	-					
ATARYNIW, Cameron M	5	5	0	89	40	17.80	3	20.4	1	83	5	16.6	2/8
BOWLER, Jackson D	8	7	0	108	63	15.43	3	1	0	5	1	5.00	1/5
BOWLER, Nicholas J	2	3	1	5	4	2.50	1	16.4	3	32	4	8.00	3/11
BUTTERWORTH, Glenn D	1	1	0	18	18	18.00	0/0	-					
CLAPTON, Scott G	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	24	13	25	4	6.25	2/7
DAVIS, Flynn A	4	4	0	28	21	7.00	-	38.5	3	157	7	22.43	2/37
DUGDALE, Isaac P	2	2	1	17	17*	17.00	3	18	8	38	3	12.67	2/27
HALL, Thomas C	3	2	0	14	13	7.00	4	27	7	56	3	18.66	2/19
HOBSON-NICHOLLS, Leo R	6	5	2	4	3	1.33	2	36.4	4	120	5	24.00	3/22
JADHAV, Anish V	2	2	0	13	13	6.50	-	16	6	31	2	15.50	1/7
JOHNSON, Brodie M	9	7	3	26	6	6.50	1	82.2	16	262	9	29.11	3/41
JOHNSON, Michael W	2	1	0	0	0	0.00	1	-					
KENNEDY, Daryl A	2	2	0	34	30	17.00	3	-					
LEE, Jake R	6	7	0	183	85	26.14	1/0	-					
LENNOX, Connor	9	9	3	77	23*	12.83	4	96	30	216	12	18.00	3/41
LEWIS, Matthew C	8	8	0	105	48	13.13	10/0	-					
McGILLION, Oliver A	4	4	0	9	7	2.25	3	30	1	123	3	41.00	3/67
McINTYRE, James G	6	6	1	169	87	33.80	1	-					
MURRAY, Daniel R	2	2	0	6	6	3.00	1	7	1	18	1	18.00	1/18
NEILSON, Bailey L	1	2	0	22	16	11.00	-	6	2	10	0	-	
NEILSON, Joshua A	4	4	1	49	40*	16.33	4	50.3	15	111	9	12.33	6/33
O'CONNOR, Brent L	1	1	1	19	19*	-	-	8	3	8	4	2.00	4/8
PINNER, Steve M	1	1	0	7	7	7.00	-	1	0	5	0	-	
PLACE, Sam R	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	-					
POYSER, Justin D	1	1	0	25	25	25.00	-	-					
ROSS, Noah T	1	1	1	1	1*	-	-	4	0	20	1	20.00	1/20
SAWANT, Nikhil R	7	6	0	81	26	13.50	3	68.3	23	164	10	16.40	3/18
SIER, Liam C	2	2	0	2	1	1.00	1	11.4	1	45	1	45.00	1/45
WILLOUGHBY, Lucas A	2	1	0	0	0	0.00	1	6	0	34	0	-	
WILSON, Jeff N	2	2	0	53	38	26.50	-	21	4	64	6	10.67	4/14

## BANYULE 3rd XI (C Grade) – Played 10, Won 2, Lost 8 (10th)

R1 – Bundoora drew Banyule (No Play)

R2 – Macleod drew Banyule (No Play)

R3 – Lower Eltham drew Banyule (No Play)

**R4** – Riverside drew Banyule (No Play)

**R5** – Banyule 192 (PA Davis 75\*, DR Murray 41, DR Veal 33) lost to Laurimar 5/208 (HW Stephens-Block 2/31)

R6 - Eltham 8/187 (CM Ataryniw 5/26, AV Jadhav 2/18) lost to Banyule 8/192 (PA Davis 57, BM Sier 37)

**R7** – Lower Plenty 8(d)345 (BM Sier 2/16, BJ Lawton 2/35, JN Wilson 2/67) defeated Banyule 120 (JN Wilson 60) & 4/86 (LM O'Connor 30\*)

R8 – Lower Eltham 123 (DR Murray 4/23, LC Sier 3/10) defeated Banyule 9/113 (CM Ataryniw 33)

**R9** – Banyule 8/157 (OA McGillion 70\*, BM Sier 63) defeated Research EC 134 (DR Murray 2/8, PA Davis 2/20, NJ Aston 2/25, BY Wilson 2/28)

**R10** – Banyule 121 (PJ Barnes 30, DP Butterworth 29) & 8/64 lost to Bundoora 7(d)190 (PJ Barnes 3/33, DR Murray 2/22)

**R11** – Banyule 85 lost to Lower Plenty 1/90

**R12** – Banyule 107 (BM Sier 30) & 5/115 (BM Sier 35\*, LM O'Connor 35) lost to Mernda 6(d)116 (PA Davis 2/17, NJ Bowler 2/39)

R13 - Riverside 179 (BY Wilson 3/25, NT Ross 3/29, NJ Bowler 2/34) defeated Banyule 98 (PA Davis 36)

R14 – Banyule 6/168 (OA McGillion 45, BM Sier 26) lost to Laurimar 2/171

3 <sup>rd</sup> XI (2022-23)			BA	TTING						BOW	LING		
NAME (30 Played)	МТ	INN	NO	RUNS	HS	AVE	СТ	ov	MD	RUNS	WK	AVE	BB
ASTON, Nicholas J	2	2	0	3	3	1.50	0	14	1	62	2	31.00	2/25
ATARYNIW, Cameron M	2	2	0	33	33	16.50	0	24	10	48	5	9.60	5/26
BARNES, Philip J	1	2	0	33	30	16.50	0	9	0	33	3	11.00	3/33
BOWLER, Nicholas J	6	8	0	70	21	8.75	0	56	6	203	6	33.83	2/34
BREWSTER, William T	5	6	0	49	21	8.17	2	26	4	126	2	63.00	1/29
BUTTERWORTH, Darren P	1	2	0	29	29	14.50	1	-					
COCHRANE, Gavin D	1	2	0	13	9	6.50	1/1	-					
DAVIS, Flynn A	1	1	0	2	2	2.00	0	6	0	31	0	-	
DAVIS, Paul A	10	11	2	229	75*	25.44	4	42.4	5	143	5	28.60	2/17
HOBSON-NICHOLLS, LR	3	2	1	9	5	9.00	0	33	8	70	1	70.00	1/31
JADHAV, Anish V	1	1	0	2	2	2.00	1	13	6	18	2	9.00	2/18
LAWTON, Bailey J	3	3	1	6	6*	3.00	0	17.2	1	74	2	37.00	2/35
MARKS, Jamie A	2	3	3	20	9*	-	1/0	-					
McDONALD, Beau W	3	3	0	25	15	8.33	1	11	2	47	2	23.50	1/16
McGILLION, Oliver A	2	2	1	115	70*	115.00	0	8.1	0	55	0	-	
McMURRAY, Paul L	1	1	0	16	16	16.00	0	3	0	9	0	-	
McMURRAY, Ryder J	1	1	0	4	4	4.00	0	2	0	10	0	-	
MURRAY, Daniel R	8	10	2	100	41	12.50	2	51.2	12	146	10	14.60	4/23
NEILSON, Joshua A	1	1	0	4	4	4.00	2	7	2	16	0	-	
O'CONNOR, Liam M	10	13	1	141	35	11.75	2	-					
O'CONNOR, Shaun M	1	1	0	1	1	1.00	0	2.1	2	4	0	-	
PLACE, Geoff R	7	9	5	59	24*	14.75	2/0	-					
ROSS, Noah T	4	5	0	25	14	5.00	3	33	10	85	6	14.17	3/29
RUSSELL, Lindsay G	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	0	1	0	4	0	-	
SIER, BIII M	8	9	1	209	63	26.13	5	4	0	16	2	8.00	2/16
SIER, Liam C	3	2	0	11	11	5.50	1	14.4	1	51	5	10.20	3/10
STEPHENS-BLOCK, HW	4	2	0	6	6	3.00	1	34.4	6	124	2	62.00	2/31
VEAL, David R	8	10	0	88	33	8.80	3/0	1	0	10	0	-	
WILSON, Benjamin Y	7	9	3	75	18*	12.50	5	42.3	2	166	7	23.71	3/25
WILSON, Jeff N	3	4	0	97	60	24.25	2	33.5	3	125	4	31.25	2/67

#### BANYULE 4<sup>th</sup> XI (F1 Grade) – Played 9, Won 0, Lost 9 (8th)

R1 – Heidelberg drew Banyule (No Play)

**R2** – Banyule drew Epping (No Play)

**R3** – Banyule drew Bundoora United (No Play)

R4 – Lalor Stars 227 (TJ Kuriakose 3/19, BY Wilson 3/27, RJ McMurray 2/8) defeated Banyule 9/79

R5 – Riverside 8/300 (JA Patena-McCarthy 3/29, JK Kapsalis 2/12) defeated Banyule 3/193 (RJ McMurray 104\*, SJ Taylor 42)

R6 - Banyule 8/86 lost to Rosanna 6/92 (JA Patena-McCarthy 2/15, SJ Taylor 2/29, NJ Aston 2/29)

**R7** – Lower Plenty 3/240 (DR Veal 2/30) defeated Banyule 7/119 (AV Jadhav 32, SG Adair 32)

R8 – Bundoora United 7/161 (NJ Aston 3/24) defeated Banyule 5/159 (RJ McMurray 49\*, WT Brewster 28)

R9 - Riverside 9/215 (DA Kennedy 6/22) defeated Banyule 6/149 (DA Kennedy 44, RJ McMurray 26)

**R10** –Banyule 45 & 128 (DA O'Connor 50, BA Oliver 28) lost to Heidelberg 5(d)104 (HW Stephens-Block 2/27) & 2/70 (HW Stephens-Block 2/18)

**R11** – Banyule 8/182 (SM Pinner 43, RJ McMurray 26, TJ Kuriakose 25\*) lost to Lower Plenty 9/190 (NJ Aston 2/19, TJ Kuriakose 2/29)

R12 –Banyule 9/115 (SG Adair 32, NJ Aston 25) lost to Epping 4/123 (BA Oliver 2/13)

4 <sup>th</sup> XI (2022/23)				BATTING						BOV	VLING		
NAME (31 Played)	МТ	INN	NO	RUNS	HS	AVE	СТ	ov	MD	RUNS	WK	AVE	BB
ADAIR, Liam J	3	2	0	23	16	11.50	2	8	1	25	1	25.00	1/13
ADAIR, Simon G	4	4	0	79	32	19.75	1	4	0	39	0	-	
ASTON, Nicholas J	6	7	1	65	25	10.83	-	57	15	133	8	16.63	3/24
BRADDY, Tom J	1	1	0	4	4	4.00	-	-					
BREWSTER, William T	2	3	0	39	28	13.00	1	8	0	50	0	-	
COCHRANE, Gavin D	5	3	0	46	18	15.33	2/0	-					
DONEHUE, Patrick J	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	3	0	13	0	-	
HAILA, Shadi	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	7	1	37	1	37.00	1/37
HETHERINGTON, Nat A	4	3	2	13	8*	13.00	1	12	1	70	2	35.00	1/3
HOWELL, Alistair D	5	1	1	11	11*	-	2	21	1	58	1	58.00	1/9
JADHAV, Anish	1	1	0	32	32	32.00	-	-					
JOHNSON, Brodie M	1	1	1	19	19*	-	1	7	0	44	0	-	
KAPSALIS, Joshua K	6	7	1	54	16	9.00	5	15	1	79	2	39.50	2/12
KENNEDY, Daryl A	1	1	0	44	44	44.00	3	4	0	22	6	3.67	6/22
KENNEDY, Jake W	1	-					-	2	0	7	0	-	
KURIAKOSE, Thomas J	7	7	1	32	25*	5.33	-	33	3	160	7	22.86	3/19
LAWTON, Bailey J	2	3	0	8	4	2.67	-	7	0	31	0	-	
McMURRAY, Ryder J	8	9	2	216	104*	30.86	3	46	2	221	7	31.57	2/8
MITTAL, Ashish	1	1	0	1	1	1.00	2	3	1	17	0	-	
O'CONNOR, Declan A	3	4	0	76	50	19.00	1/0	3	0	25	1	25.00	1/14
OLIVER, Brett A	4	5	1	77	28	19.25	4	12.4	3	41	5	8.20	2/13
PATENA-McCARTHY, JA	3	2	0	2	2	1.00	1	24	7	85	5	17.00	3/29
PINNER, Darcy P	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	9	0	35	1	35.00	1/35
PINNER, Steve M	1	1	0	43	43	43.00	3	-					
PLACE, Geoff R	1	1	0	5	5	5.00	-	-					
RENSHAW, Graeme D	9	5	3	34	19	17.00	7/0	-					
RUSSELL, Lindsay G	4	4	3	4	3*	4.00	2	33	6	144	1	144.00	1/28
STEPHENS-BLOCK, HW	4	5	1	11	9*	2.75	1	30	6	142	5	28.40	2/18
TAYLOR, Steven J	6	6	1	103	42	20.60	-	15	2	74	3	24.67	2/29
VEAL, David R	1	1	0	17	17	17.00	-	7	1	30	2	15.00	2/30
WILSON, Benjamin Y	2	2	0	17	17	8.50	3	17	0	72	4	18.00	3/27

### BANYULE 5th XI (G2 Grade) - Played 14, Won 3, Lost 11 (7th)

- R1 Laurimar drew Banyule (No Play)
- R2 Banyule drew Plenty (No Play)
- R3 Riverside drew Banyule (No Play)
- R4 North Eltham drew Banyule (No Play)
- R5 Thomastown 7/119 (BL O'Connor Snr 2/6) lost to Banyule 4/121 (BL O'Connor 46\*)
- R6 South Morang 5/168 (BL O'Connor Snr 2/11) defeated Banyule 9/137 (SM Pinner 55\*)
- R7 Banyule 6/105 (MM Schoen 52\*) lost to Bundoora United 5/109 (MM Schoen 2/17)
- **R8** Laurimar 9/191 (LJ Adair 3/14, MM Schoen 2/13) defeated Banyule 5/143 (IP Dugdale 50\*, SG Adair 30\*)
- R9 Banyule 8/110 (A Mittal 26) lost to Plenty 1/117
- R10 Riverside 7/140 (NJ Bowler 3/30) lost to Banyule 141 (LA Ryan 54)
- R11 Banyule 84 lost to North Eltham 4/86 (MM Schoen 3/30)
- R12 Banyule 7/149 (EN Forsyth 37, LA Ryan 26) lost to Thomastown 7/150 (DP Pinner 2/12)
- R13 South Morang 6/144 (TJ Braddy 3/13) lost to Banyule 3/154 (EN Forsyth 50\*, SG Adair 41)
- R14 Bundoora United 8/181 (PJ Donehue 5/30, S Haila 2/16) defeated Banyule 7/76 (SG Adair 26\*)
- R15 Banyule 6/187 (MM Schoen 37, SM Pinner 36, A Mittal 32, JA Marks 29) lost to Laurimar 2/189 (TJ Braddy 2/26)
- **R16** Plenty 6/187 defeated Banyule 9/83
- **R17** Riverside 7/176 (LA Ryan 2/13) defeated Banyule 7/172 (LA Ryan 52\*, S Haila 38, A Mittal 30)
- R18 Banyule 7/162 (LA Ryan 51\*, DP Pinner 27\*) lost to North Eltham 3/166

5 <sup>th</sup> XI (2022/23)			E	BATTING						BOW	LING		
NAME (40 Played)	МТ	INN	NO	RUNS	HS	AVE	СТ	ov	MD	RUNS	WK	AVE	BB
ADAIR, Liam J	5	5	1	54	23*	13.50	-	18	3	73	5	14.60	3/14
ADAIR, Simon G	8	8	3	140	41	28.00	3	20	2	90	1	90.00	1/14
BLAND, James L	2	1	0	0	0	0.00	-	5	1	18	1	18.00	1/7
BOWLER, Nicholas J	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	1	7	0	30	3	10.00	3/30
BRADDY, Tom J	11	7	2	44	13	8.80	1	51.5	9	213	9	23.67	3/13
BRIGGS-GORDON, Lach'n	1	1	0	0	0	0.00	1	2	0	24	0	-	
CAMERON, Brody R	1	-					-	3	0	11	0	-	
DENNIS, David J	9	6	1	38	14	7.60	2	10	0	76	1	76.00	1/13
DENNIS, Samuel I	6	5	0	45	23	9.00	2/1	6	0	25	2	12.50	1/5
DHRUVE, Jahan M	1	1	0	4	4	4.00	1/0	-					
DONEHUE, Patrick J	7	5	3	3	3*	1.50	1	34	3	136	7	19.43	5/30
DUGDALE, Isaac P	1	1	1	50	50*	-	2	6	0	50	0	-	
FORSYTH, Emilio N	5	5	1	98	50*	24.50	1	2	0	15	0	-	
HAILA, Shadi	9	8	2	105	38	17.50	2	28	1	128	6	21.33	2/16
HETHERINGTON, Nat A	5	3	0	45	24	15.00	3	22	4	99	2	49.50	1/18
KENNEDY, Jake W	6	5	2	8	5	2.67	2	19	0	66	4	16.50	1/8
LAWTON, Bailey J	1	1	0	5	5	5.00	-	4	1	24	0	-	
MARKS, Jamie A	10	9	2	78	29	11.14	10/0	4	0	35	1	35.00	1/35
McMURRAY, Ryder J	1	1	0	14	14	14.00	-	3	1	2	0	-	
MITTAL, Ashish	10	10	1	140	32	15.56	-	27.2	2	158	2	79.00	1/28
MOREL, Grayson S	13	3	2	1	1*	1.00	-	49	5	190	3	63.33	1/12
O'CONNOR, Brent L	2	2	1	48	46*	48.00	1	7	1	17	4	4.25	2/6
O'CONNOR, Declan A	6	6	0	54	16	9.00	5	20	0	84	3	28.00	1/7
OLIVER, Brett A	1	1	0	16	16	16.00	1	2	0	16	0	-	
PATENA-McCARTHY, JA	2	2	1	11	9*	11.00	1	12	0	53	2	26.50	1/16
PINNER, Darcy P	6	6	1	57	27*	11.40	3	21	1	127	4	31.75	2/12
PINNER, Steve M	4	4	1	121	55*	40.33	-	11	1	52	0	-	
RUSSELL, Lindsay G	1	1	0	2	2	2.00	-	7	0	16	0	-	
RYAN, Luke A	7	7	2	217	54	43.40	1	4	1	32	2	16.00	2/13
SCHOEN, Marlon M	11	11	1	166	52*	16.60	2	35.5	1	167	11	15.18	3/30
STEPHENS-BLOCK, HW	1	-					-	3	1	11	0	-	

#### **JUNIOR SECTION (SUMMARY & AWARDS)**

#### JUNIOR REPORT

Season 2022-2023 proved to be a very successful time for the Junior Program at Banyule. IN all, 16 teams took the field in maroon and blue. This included five U10 teams, five U12 teams, three U14 teams, two U16 teams and one Division 2 Girls team. This impressive number meant that 165 players, which proved that Banyule Cricket Club was able to buck the trend of other local sports and retain more than 90% of its numbers in the post-COVID environment. The junior committee attributes this achievement to our junior mantra, that we prioritise participation and give every child a chance to improve their skills. We believe that we appoint the right people into coaching and team manager positions.

**Many thanks to the Junior Committee**. They continue to work for the benefit of the club and its players. James McIntyre has driven registrations and organised trophy winners while taking a keen interest in junior pathways to representative cricket and juniors playing senior cricket at Banyule. Steve Pinner, while also taking a keen interest in assisting with junior players finding places in senior teams has continued to drive our Cricket Blast program and has overseen the U14 teams. Like he needed something else to do, Steve also took over the contribution of junior content on the BCC social Media pages! Brent O'Connor has spent times with all age groups by providing advice and specialist coaching while overseeing the U12 program. Simon Ross has stepped into the U10 Coordinator role and has done a magnificent job in ensuring our smallest Bears and their coaches have felt supported with communication and equipment. Cam Heaney has steered the U16 teams in a similar vain. We are also thankful to the main committee for their interest and support, led by president Brad Bowler and secretary Graham Clapton.

Mandy Bland willingly took the role of **Child Safety Officer** for the season and brought with her expertise and professionalism from her past experiences on the board of the Victorian Child Abuse Inquiry. The club should feel fortunate to have such parent volunteers with specific expertise and willingness to share their skills. Mandy was an excellent liaison between Cricket Victoria, our coaches, team manager and committee. Fingers crossed she continues to advise our club in the seasons to come.

Steve Pinner continues to serve the club as **Cricket Blast** coordinator with drive, even though his own son is now U14! Steve employed a range of young Bears to help this season and had an enrolment of about 25 blasters. He believes that the club's temporary move to Banyule Flats may have hampered numbers, being a less visible centre. Perhaps a move back to Beverley Road next season will help drive numbers back towards 60+ that has fuelled the junior numbers in past years.

Huge thank you to all the **volunteer coaches and team managers**, who are the real driving force of the Banyule juniors. Many of them are parents, with a couple of interested senior cricketers. Every coach experienced a positive season, and most have already expressed a desire to continue their commitment into Season 2023-2024. I am hopeful that we can increase the numbers of seniors that invest time in the junior program in some capacity. Coaching full time is a big commitment, however seniors being involved in some junior training sessions and watching games occasionally helps to bridge the chasm between the senior and junior sections. A move back to Beverley Road will also help this next season.

There were some **frustrations** from the season. Most notably, a lack of two-day cricket for our juniors despite a year free of lockdowns. Only two two-day matches were fixtured, and it is our hope that the DVCA becomes more inventive with future fixturing so that our juniors can develop understanding of what it is like to build an innings beyond 20 over cricket. Ground allocations also continued to be a source of frustration, with no coach wanting a 'home' game out at Anthony Beale Reserve in St Helena; however, that continues to be a by-product of our success. The other major frustration was the selection process for DVCA representative sides. We trust that it will become more transparent next season.

Banyule players won three awards at the **DVCA presentations**. While small numbers of our players on such lists, it is indicative of our policy to ensure that our players have equal opportunity in each team. We congratulate Harry and Anish on their achievements:

- Harry O'Connor U12 White Batting (178 runs at 178)
- Harry O'Connor U12 White Bowling (11 wickets at 2.00)
- Anish Jadhav U16 Blue Bowling (7 wickets at 15.28)

**Finals time** was exciting for our junior Bears. Of our eleven competitive teams, eight made finals. Of these eight, seven made grand finals and four won premierships. Though we are a club that proudly prioritises participation over winning, such achievements are a welcome bonus. We believe happy children make the best cricketers, as proven by these results. I highlight Banyule's success in the highest grades in both the U16 and U14 age groups. We congratulate the following teams on their premiership wins:

- **U16 Blue:** Epping 10/144 (IP Dugdale 3/18, TJ Kuriakose 2/13, AG Simon 2/26, AV Jadhav 2/30) defeated by Banyule 2/145 (JR Lee 65\*, AG Simon 42). Coach: Alistair Howell
- **U14 Blue:** Banyule 8/211 (MC McKellar 67, JW Kennedy 39, LJ Adair 34\*, XM Baldwin 23) defeated South Morang 72 (MC McKellar 2/7, JW Kennedy 2/16). Coaches: Daryl Kennedy & Simon Adair
- **U14 White:** Heidelberg 9/171 (A Ohri 3/19, HD McMurray 2/44) defeated by Banyule 9/172 (A Ohri 56, HD McMurray 50). Coach: Paul McMurray
- U12 White: Banyule 4/108 (HP O'Connor 22, HW Gibson 22\*) defeated North Eltham Wanderers 6/95 (MC Lawton 2/18, HP O'Connor 1/19, NM Williamson 1/17)

Finally, on a personal note I would like to thank Steve Pinner and Brent O'Connor for their leadership, advice, trust, and willingness to answer my often-silly questions. Their support of me and the junior program is invaluable, and I hope the club realises what they have in these two remarkable people. Brent has been recognised for his contributions with the Mart Veal Memorial Award for Outstanding Contribution to Junior Cricket, proudly presented by David Veal at the Junior Presentation Evening. I also thank the main committee, particularly Graham Clapton and Brad Bowler for their support and enthusiasm for the junior program. I look forward to continuing in the role as junior coordinator next season.

Tim Braddy
Junior Coordinator

#### Below is a selection of different teams who were able to contribute to our junior report:

#### U16 Blue (Coach Alistair Howell)

The highlights were the development of all the players in the squad.

Isaac Dugdale as Captain was brilliant in how he put everyone's needs in front of his own. Alvin Simon continue to develop his bowling, Jake Lee showed a desire to bat for long periods, Anish Jadhav developed his batting and pushed in to the top order, Ben Wilson improved with both bat and ball. Gus Donoghue contributed throughout as exemplified by his three catches in the Grand Final.

Liam C'Connor took on a new role as a wicket keeper and was fantastic in the Grand Final. Simar Jassi improved his batting and fielded tremendously in both finals. Thomas Kuriakose bowled fabulously at the death in a tight Semi Final and followed up with two big wickets in the Grand Final. Josh Kapsalis continued to set standards in the field and contributed valuably with the ball when called upon.

Sinnan Raza showed overall improvement highlighted by his wicket at diamond Creek. Abil Paul appeared at the back end of the season and was great in the field. James Heaney offered outstanding support to the group during his injury lay off and was rewarded in getting back for the Grand Final.

The seasons highlight was the finals series. The group had to fight hard to beat South Morang in the Semi-Final and then to defeat the empire of Epping in the Grand Final the way they did was unbelievable. One had to be there to see how well they played, how they had a desire to win, and how they played for each other. Thirteen young men are now Premiership players at Banyule in the strongest U16 grade and to me that is a wonderful reward for all involved – *Alistair Howell* 

#### U10 Red East (Coach Nitin Chowdary)

A side comprising a couple of 'experienced' U9's coupled with graduating "Blasters' performed fantastically well and with great enthusiasm throughout. Nitin did a fantastic job in encouraging the players to perform to their best and display the skills that were imparted during the week. For a predominantly first year competitive cricket group they won more than half of their fixtures and the improvement week on week was pleasing to see.

Angad Ohri batted with real flair. Archie Brown when playing positively was able to score freely and Kai-Augustine Oliver, Dhruv Chowdary and Rayaan Mishra all have good shot making ability. The test for this group will be when they graduate to a game where a dismissal means out! Kai-Augustine Oliver with a fast arm action was the stand out bowler, and Callum White and Jay Eom often showed the ability to get wickets as they developed.

#### U14 J Red/White (Coach Jamie Marks)

After the variables of selecting squads from a combination of friendship requests, previous groupings and the blending of upper age and first time U14's we found ourselves in the U14 Red section. This was a pretty tall order for our side and after three losses we were re graded to the U14 White section. Whilst we were more competitive in this section it was fairly apparent at the Christmas break that finals was going to be a tall order. In all we played 10 games for two wins but having a reasonably good percentage indicated we were in the contest most weeks and particularly so in narrow losses to Riverside (1) and Whittlesea.

#### **BANYULE CRICKET CLUB INC**

With the batting Harley Cook and Max Shewan were our best performed. Jack Pearce and Rory Oliver showed good signs towards the end and Xavier Supershad scored a '50' in our first win at Riverside(2). A few too many run outs perhaps impacted across our performances and was an issue we never eradicated.

The bowling was probably our strongest area. Xavier Supershad, Harley Cook and Ekansh Goel were our best performed in this area. Of the others Soham Joglekar was pivotal in our win over Panton Hill and Jack Pearce spins the ball with great effect and improved significantly. An area of improvement that we never consistently got on top of was extras conceded and at this level it can often be the difference in close games.

The fielding was generally enthusiastic as evidenced by Jamie Ray who made an important save to help us win at Panton Hill. The safe hands in the field of our Captain Xavier Supershad was also valuable. The keeping was well handled by Rory Oliver and Max Shewan.

The coach Jamie Marks and his 'mercurial' assistant Daniel Murray are to be applauded for the time they gave to the group across training and match days. It was tremendous to see the enthusiasm the coaches and kids displayed when we found ourselves on the right side of a result. Thank you also to the parents who committed themselves and the kids to the 10 games and Tuesday training sessions – **Brett Oliver.** 

#### Under 14 Season Report (All Sides)

The summer of cricket for our U14 squad began on a chilly Sunday morning back in early September, with over 20 boys donning their Bears training tops for their 1st hit and bowl for the season. Over the course of the next six months we would see some wonderful cricket, great individual and team achievement, significant skill improvement and, most importantly, great friendships forged.

By the time round 1 arrived (a washout of course) 36 boys were registered and spread across three teams of 13. A challenging assignment for our coaches considering the DVCA U14 competition remained with 20 over one day games being the predominant format.

Ensuring all players received as much opportunity to improve their skills and 'cricket IQ' as possible with only 120 balls per innings was a very difficult task and one that we grappled with as a coaching group throughout the season. The balance between development and providing our boys with an opportunity to experience team success is a difficult one to master.

A few team highlights from this summer;

U14 Marks win over Riverside in round 4.

U14 McMurray's amazing final over win in the 14 White Grand Final.

U14 Adair/Kennedy's run chase (197) in the 14 Blue Semi Final.

Some significant individual highlights from our U14's this season;

Xavier Supershad 1st half century (50\*, 14 White, Round 4 Hayden McMurray 1st half century (54\*, 14 White, Round 4) Cal McLaughlin 1st half century (58\*, 14 White, Round 4) Michael Harper 1st half century (50\*, Round 4) Xavier Baldwin 1st half century (75\*, 14 Blue Semi Final) Ayaan Ohri 1st half century (56, 14 White Grand Final) Mitchell McKellar 1st half century (67, 14 Blue Grand Final) Hayden McMurray (50, 14 White Grand Final)

Season 2022/23 also saw a number of our U14s make their senior cricket debuts, all acquitting themselves magnificently; Darcy Pinner, Sam Dennis, Jahan Dhruve, Brody Cameron, James Bland, Rory Oliver (sub fielder) and Mitch McKellar.

Of course, the brilliant Grand Finals wins by Team McMurray (U14 White) and Team Adair/Kennedy (U14 Blue) were the cherry on the top of a fantastic season for all our teams. Congratulations to all the boys, their coaches and families on amazing seasons.

I'd like to congratulate and thank all of our U14 coaches,for their time, expertise and enthusiasm in guiding and encouraging all 36 boys through a summer of cricket, where fun was the most important outcome. So to **Jamie Marks, Paul McMurray, Simon Adair and Daryl Kennedy**, I'd like to extend my sincere gratitude for your efforts this summer. I hope you all look back on your seasons with fondness and pride over the years ahead.

I'd also like to thank our team managers, scorers, assistant and specialist coaches who had a significant impact on our boys' progress throughout the season; **Thea and Brett Oliver, David Veal, Neil Cahir, Dan** 

Murray, Matty Lewis, Tarun Ohri, Luke Ryan, Dave Dennis, Pat Baldwin and Nick Bowler (apologies if I've missed anyone.)

Finally, I'd like to thank our U14 families for your support, enthusiasm and commitment to showing great sportsmanship at all times! You're all awesome!

All the very best of luck to our top age boys who are heading up to U16's next season, I'll look forward to watching your progress both in junior cricket and at senior level.

Go Bears!

Steve Pinner U14 Coordinator

	Coach	Team Manager	Results
U16 Blue	Alistair Howell	Simon Abraham	P12, W9, L1, D1, T1 – <b>1st</b>
U16 Red	Tim Braddy	Craig Hanks	P11, W6, L4, D1 – 3rd
U14 Blue	Daryl Kennedy & Simon Adair	Steve Pinner	P11, W9, L1, D1 – <b>1st</b>
U14 White (P)	Paul McMurray	Neil Cahir	P11, W8, L2, D1 – <b>1st</b>
U14 White (J)	Jamie Marks	Brett & Thea Oliver	P10, W2, L7, D1 – 7th
DVCA Renegades Girls	Aaron Lambert	Lisa Thompson	P13, W5, L6, D2 – 2nd
U12 Blue (D)	Lloyd Devlin	Rohan Kendall	P12, W7, L5 – 2nd
U12 Blue (J)	Nick Jackson	Shencina Conway	P10, W4, L4, D2 – 6th
U12 Red East (W)	Hamish Wood	Dan & Kelly Kingham	P12, W8, L3, D1 – 2nd
U12 Red East (T)	Darren Pybus & Amit Bumb	Brad & Bec Parkes	P9, W1, L5, D3 – 9th
U12 White East	Brent O'Connor	-	P16, W14, I0, D2 – <b>1st</b>
U10 Red East (J)	Justin Cheesewright	Ben Reardon	P12
U10 Red East (N)	Nitin Chowdary	Brett & Thea Oliver	P13
U10 Yellow East {R}	Simon Ross	Ferne Morton	P12
U10 Yellow East (AB)	Stuart Adderley & Scott Ballantyne	-	P12
U10 Yellow East (H)	Daniel Hild	Jamie Scarmozzino	P12

	Batting	Bowling	Fielding Award	Coach Award		
U16 Blue	Jake Lee	Isaac Dugdale	Gus Donoghue	N/A		
U16 Red	Ryder McMurray	Ellio Conceicao	Tom Braddy	Declan O'Connor		
U14 Blue	Liam Adair	Jack Patena-McCarthy	Michael Harper	Declan Loeckx		
U14 White (P)	Hayden McMurray	Ayaan Ohri	Luke Forbes	Angus Cahir		
U14 White (J)	Harley Cook	Xavier Supershad	Maxwell Shewan	Jamie Ray		
DVCA Renegades Girls	Addison O'Connor	Betany Cadusch	Jessica Thomas	Nithu Thellamurege		
				Rising Star Award		
U12 Blue (D)	Joshua Cadusch	Miles Kendall	Harvey Woo	Mitchell Conboy		
U12 Blue (J)	Campbell Braddy	Luke Cullen	Quinn Patena-McCarthy	Oscar Dunne		
U12 Red East (W)	Sidhu Dhavala	Harvey Wood	Angus Cuthbertson	Liam Thomson		
U12 Red East (T)	Luke Abbott	Aarav Bumb	Vedith Swami	Samuel Jacob		
U12 White East	Hugo Gibson	Harry O'Connor	Reuben Mathew	Mitchell Lawton		
U10 Red East (J)	All players receive part	icipation medals				
U10 Red East (N)	All players receive part	icipation medals				
U10 Yellow East (R)	All players receive part	icipation medals				
U10 Yellow East (H)	All players receive part	icipation medals				
U10 Yellow East (AB)	All players receive part	icipation medals				
DVCA Award Winners	U16 Blue Bowling – Ar U12 White East Batting U12 White East Bowlin	g – Harrison O'Conno				
Junior Representative Cricket	U17 National Championships – Will Waters U17 Development (Dowling) Competition – Braydon O'Connor (Carlton), Isaac Dugdale & Will Waters (Northcote) U16 Youth Premier League – Alvin Simon, Jake Lee & James Heaney (North East Falcons) U15 JG Craig Shield – Alvin Simon (Plenty Valley), Ryder McMurray (Preston), Simar Jassi (St Bernards) U16 DVCA (VMCU) – Anish Jadhav, Jake lee & Isaac Dugdale U14 DVCA (VMCU) – Jahan Dhruve & Elise Devlin U12 DVCA (VMCU) – Mitch Conboy, Addison O'Connor & Evelyn Thomson States School Victoria (SSV) – Addison O'Connor Marcellin 1 <sup>st</sup> XI – William Waters & Braydon O'Connor Ivanhoe GS 1 <sup>st</sup> XI – James Heaney, Isaac Dugdale & Jaxon McIntyre T20 Senior – Jake Lee, Will Waters & Brodie Johnson Premier Cricket Seniors (VCA) – Will Waters (Northcote 2 <sup>nd</sup> XI), Braydon O'Connor (Carlton 3 <sup>rd</sup> XI), Jaxon McIntyre (Northcote 4 <sup>th</sup> XI)					

### **IN2CRICKET / WOOLWORTHS CRICKET BLAST PROGRAM**

The 2022/23 Cricket Blast season began in early November with a new venue (Banyule Flats), crew of junior coaches and new intake of Blasters.

With many of our previous coaching team now unavailable to due to work and expanding senior cricket commitments, we welcomed Tom Braddy (U16s), Ryder McMurray (U16s), Jack Patena-McCarthy (U14s), Mitch McKellar (U14s) and Darcy Pinner (U14s) to our returning leaders, Hayley Pinner, Connor Lennox and Jake Kennedy. It is wonderful to have so many of our older Banyule juniors now mentoring our youngest Bear Cubs!

With a focus on girls cricket being a priority for the club, Hayley was appointed as our Junior Blasters Leader with a growing number of girls enrolling in our entry level program. She was ably assisted by Tom Braddy before Christmas and Ryder McMurray in the new year. The feedback received from parents was first class, all commenting what great role models our Junior Blaster coaching group was and how enthusiastic they were every Saturday morning.

Our Master Blasters program was extremely beneficial to the 13 boys and girls participating, with a dramatic improvement seen in cricket skill development across the season. A number of our Master Blasters even had a taste of U10 Development cricket late in the summer and loved every moment. The responsibility to organise our Blaster games was handed to Jake, Jack, Mitch and Darcy later in the season and the boys did a tremendous job.

In terms of participation numbers, the impact of moving 'out of sight, possibly out of mind' to the Flats was felt. We are confident that with a return to a developed Beverley Road Oval and recruitment initiatives our program will return to the size it was in pre Covid times.

A genuine thanks to all of our 'Blast' families, who were great support on & off the field (especially entertaining our Blast mascot, Bella) & who I hope become part of the Banyule family for many summers to come.

We look forward to seeing all back at our spiritual home at Beverley Rd next summer.

Go Bears!

Steve Pinner Cricket Blast Coordinator

## **APPENDIX – BANYULE HISTORY & AWARD WINNERS**

	BANYULE CC – SENIOR PREMIERSHIPS				
1 <sup>st</sup> XI (15)	1968-69^ (C Grade), 1976-77 (B Grade), 1979-80 (B Grade),				
	1983-84 (A Grade), 1984-85 (A Grade), 1987-88 (A Grade),				
	1988-89 (A Grade), 1989-90 (A Grade), 1992-93 (A Grade),				
	1994-95 (A Grade), 2000-01 (A Grade), 2001-02 (A Grade),				
	2007-08*, 2008-09 (A Grade), 2019-20+ (Money Shield)				
	Runners Up x 14				
2 <sup>nd</sup> XI (4)	1972-73^ (D Grade), 1994-95 (B Grade), 2005-06*,				
	2013-14 (D Grade)				
	Runners Up x 9				
3 <sup>rd</sup> XI (11)	1972-73 <sup>^</sup> (F Grade), 1993-94 (C Grade), 2000-01 (C Grade),				
	2002-03 (C Grade), 2003-04 (C Grade), 2006-07 (C Grade),				
	2008-09 (C Grade), 2013-14 (E Grade), 2017-18 (F1 Grade)				
	2018-19 (E Grade), 2019-20 (D Grade)				
	Runners Up x 8				
4 <sup>th</sup> XI (8)	1977-78 ((E Grade), 1984-85 (F Grade), 1987-88 (E Grade),				
	1997-98+ (E Grade), 2001-02 (E Grade), 2003-04 (D Grade),				
	2017-18 (Ġ1 Grade), 2018-19 (F3 Grade)				
	Runners Up x 7				
5 <sup>th</sup> XI (2)	2018-19 (G4 Grade), 2019-20 (G3 Grade)				
	Runners Up x 1				
Vets XI (6)	2011-12 (A Grade), 2015-16 (A Grade), 2017-18 (A Grade),				
	2020-21 (A Grade), 2016-17 (B Grade), 2016-17 (D Grade)				
	Runners Up x 8				
HDCA (1967-68	to 2011-12); DVCA (2012-13 to Current):				
	Rosanna Presbyterians;				
*HDCA One Day Competition;					
+Joint Premiers					

E	BANYULE CC – JUNIOR PREMIERSHIPS						
Under 16 (11)	1974-75, 1975-76, 1981-82, 1989-90, 1991-92, 2002-03, 2004-05+,						
	2007-08, 2011-12+#, 2018-19, 2022-23						
Under 14 (11)	1972-73^, 1979-80, 1985-86+, 1999-00, 2001-02, 2005-06,						
	2011-12#, 2013-14, 2018-19, 2022-23 (2)						
Under 12 (15)	1998-99+, 2000-01, 2003-04+, 2005-06, 2006-07, 2009-10#,						
	2011-12#, 2014-15, 2015-16, 2017-18, 2019-20 (2), 2020-21,						
	2021-22, 2022-23						
HDCA (1967-68 to	2011-12); DVCA (2012-13 to Current):						
^Club known as Rosanna Presbyterians;							
#HDCA changed junior grades to U13/15/17;							
+Joint Premiers							

BANYULE 1st XI – 2012/13 to 2022/23 (DVCA YEARS)									
Opponent	First Played	Played	Won	Lost	Drawn	Tied			
Bundoora United	2012-13	7	3	4	0	0			
Diamond Creek	2020-21	4	1	3	0	0			
Eltham	2012-13	11	7	3	1	0			
Epping	2020-21	5	1	4	0	0			
Greensborough	2012-13	5	1	4	0	0			
Heidelberg	2012-13	13	3	10	0	0			
Hurstbridge	2012-13	4	1	3	0	0			
Lalor Stars	2012-13	10	3	6	1	0			
Lower Eltham	2020-21	3	3	0	0	0			
Lower Plenty	2013-14	7	4	3	0	0			
Macleod	2020-21	3	1	2	0	0			
Mernda	2014-15	7	4	3	0	0			
Mill Park	2014-15	6	6	0	0	0			
Montmorency	2012-13	7	2	3	2	0			
North Eltham	2013-14	9	3	6	0	0			
Old Paradians	2018-19	3	2	1	0	0			
Panton Hill	2012-13	1	1	0	0	0			
Plenty	2016-17	4	1	3	0	0			
Research Eltham Co	2017-18	4	1	2	1	0			
Riverside	2020-21	5	3	2	0	0			
Rosanna	2012-13	7	2	5	0	0			
Rosebank	2022-23	1	0	1	0	0			
South Morang	2012-13	2	1	1	0	0			
Thomastown	2013-14	3	2	1	0	0			
Thomastown United	2012-13	1	1	0	0	0			
Whittlesea	2012-13	3	2	1	0	0			
TOTALS		135	59	71	5	0			

	BANYULE 1 <sup>st</sup> XI PARTNERSHIP RECORDS								
WKT	TOTAL	PLAYERS	YEAR						
1 <sup>ST</sup>	274	MF PHILLIPS / RD McKINLAY	1995-96						
2 <sup>ND</sup>	245	GW ANDERSON / M O'BRIEN	1987-88						
3 <sup>RD</sup>	221	GW ANDERSON / WL GIBSON	1985-86						
4 <sup>⊤н</sup>	237	GJ ANDERSON / BL O'CONNOR	2001-02						
5 <sup>⊤н</sup>	261	GJ ANDERSON / MJ VEAL	1989-90						
6 <sup>⊤н</sup>	138	GJ ANDERSON / PH GOULDING	1983-84						
7 <sup>⊤н</sup>	144	BL O'CONNOR/DP BUTTERWORTH	2001-02						
8 <sup>TH</sup>	96	CM CARROLL / MJ LOWER	2003-04						
9 <sup>⊤н</sup>	87	R CAMPBELL / NJ ANDERSON	1982-83						
10 <sup>⊤н</sup>	71	DL BARNES / SG CLAPTON	2008-09						

BANYULE 1st	: XI – 200	3/04 to	2022/2	23 (MyC	Cricket	Era)
Opponent	First Played	Played	Won	Lost	Drawn	Tied
Bellfield	2003-04	1	0	1	0	0
Bundoora United	2012-13	7	3	4	0	0
Diamond Creek	2020-21	4	1	3	0	0
East Ivanhoe	2003-04	15	11	3	1	0
Edinburgh	2003-04	17	11	6	0	0
Eltham	2012-13	11	7	3	1	0
Epping	2020-21	5	1	4	0	0
Greensborough	2003-04	18	10	8	0	0
Heidelberg	2003-04	38	8	28	1	1
Heidelberg West	2003-04	14	12	2	0	0
Hurstbridge	2012-13	4	1	3	0	0
Lalor Stars	2012-13	10	3	6	1	0
Lower Eltham	2020-21	3	3	0	0	0
Lower Plenty	2013-14	7	4	3	0	0
Macleod	2020-21	3	1	2	0	0
Mernda	2014-15	7	4	3	0	0
Mill Park	2014-15	6	6	0	0	0
Montmorency	2012-13	7	2	3	2	0
Nth Eltham	2013-14	9	3	6	0	0
Old Ivanhoe	2004-05	2	2	0	0	0
Old Paradians	2018-19	3	2	1	0	0
Panton Hill	2012-13	1	1	0	0	0
Plenty	2016-17	4	1	3	0	0
Research Eltham Co	2017-18	4	1	2	1	0
Riverside	2020-21	5	3	2	0	0
Rosebank	2009-10	8	2	6	0	0
Rosanna	2003-04	26	13	10	3	0
South Morang	2012-13	2	1	1	0	0
Thomastown	2013-14	3	2	1	0	0
Thomastown Utd	2012-13	1	1	0	0	0
Viewbank	2003-04	10	9	1	0	0
West Ivanhoe Utd	2003-04	9	7	2	0	0
Whittlesea	2012-13	3	2	1	0	0
TOTALS		267	138	118	10	1

	BANYULE CLUB PARTNERSHIP RECORDS								
WKT	TOTAL	PLAYERS	YEAR						
1 <sup>ST</sup>	274	MF PHILLIPS / RD McKINLAY	1995-96	1 <sup>st</sup> XI					
2 <sup>ND</sup>	245	GW ANDERSON / M O'BRIEN	1987-88	1 <sup>st</sup> XI					
3 <sup>RD</sup>	262	CS PARRY / DM GAZZOLA	1988-89	2 <sup>nd</sup> XI					
4 <sup>™</sup>	237	GJ ANDERSON / BL O'CONNOR	2001-02	1 <sup>st</sup> XI					
5 <sup>⊤н</sup>	261	GJ ANDERSON / MJ VEAL	1989-90	1 <sup>st</sup> XI					
6 <sup>TH</sup>	158	NP BUTTERWORTH / N MANT	1991-92	3 <sup>rd</sup> XI					
<b>7</b> ™	194	GJ ANDERSON / RE KERNAGHAN	2007-08	4 <sup>th</sup> XI					
8 <sup>TH</sup>	126	PA DAVIS / BM SIER	2013-14	3 <sup>rd</sup> XI					
9 <sup>TH</sup>	109	PA DAVIS / MJ HARTE	1998-99	3 <sup>rd</sup> XI					
10 <sup>⊤н</sup>	116	BD BOWLER / C APPLEBY	1984-85	3 <sup>rd</sup> XI					

BAN	YULE CC – 1st XI TROPHY	WINNERS (BAT/BOWL)
Year	Batting	Bowling
2022-23	Nick P Murray – 28.9	Nick P Murray – 15.0
2021-22	Akashdeep S Cheema – 19.7	Akashdeep S Cheema – 14.6
2020-21	Brent L O'Connor – 39.0	Brent L O'Connor – 10.5
2019-20	Brent L O'Connor – 45.7	Brent L O' Connor – 7.5
2018-19	Nick P Murray – 36.3	Michael J Hannan – 15.0
2017-18	Brent L O'Connor – 43.1	Nick P Murray – 14.2
2016-17	Henry E Tyler – 28.6	Nick P Murray – 17.1
2015-16	Justin D Poyser – 22.7	Michael J Hannan – 9.8
2014-15	Paul L McMurray – 27.2	Michael J Hannan – 9.1
2013-14	Glenn D Butterworth – 28.3	Jeff N Wilson – 19.7
2012-13	Henry E Tyler – 29.0	Sam R Norman – 13.7
2012-10	Ryan J Hartnett – 25.8	Jeff N Wilson – 10.7
2010-11	Shaun M O'Connor – 25.6	Brent L O'Connor – 5.8
2009-10	Brent L O'Connor – 34.2	Brent L O'Connor – 8.1
2009-10	Brent L O'Connor – 50.7	Brent L O'Connor – 12.9
2003-09	Brent L O'Connor – 39.0	Paul L McMurray – 12.8
2007-00	Martin F Phillips – 52.3	Paul L McMurray – 12.0
2006-07	Michael A Butera – 32.6	Paul L McMurray – 13.7
2003-00	Aidan Young – 26.2	Paul L McMurray – 12.9
2004-03	Greg J Anderson – 41.9	Philip J Barnes – 11.9
2003-04	Greg J Anderson – 46.2	Brent L O'Connor – 13.0
2002-03	Greg J Anderson – 56.3	Philip J Barnes – 11.6
2001-02	Wayne L Gibson – 60.8	Philip J Barnes – 12.9
1999-00	Greg J Anderson – 52.3	Fraser G Neilson – 13.5
1998-99	Greg J Anderson – 35.5	Darren P Butterworth – 17.2
1997-98	Rodney D McKinlay – 46.3	Philip J Barnes – 18.6
1996-97	Greg J Anderson – 34.8	Philip J Barnes – 10.5
1995-96	Rodney D McKinlay – 53.2	Philip J Barnes – 13.2
1994-95	Rodney D McKinlay – 74.4	Philip J Barnes – 13.6
1993-94	Rodney D McKinlay – 48.4	Philip J Barnes – 18.1
1992-93	Graham W Anderson – 58.9	Tim P Veal – 16.4
1991-92	Graham W Anderson – 39.7	Philip J Barnes – 14.2
1990-91	Martin J Veal – 39.9	Peter H Goulding – 21.6
1989-90	Greg J Anderson – 44.4	Tim P Veal – 13.9
1988-89	Greg J Anderson – 64.3	Neil J Anderson – 13.8
1987-88	Wayne L Gibson – 48.1	Neil J Anderson – 14.7
1986-87	Peter H Goulding – 43.4	Peter H Goulding – 16.8
1985-86	Phiv Demetriou – 38.0	Neil J Anderson – 17.7
1984-85	Greg J Anderson – 49.8	Peter H Goulding – 20.3
1983-84	Greg J Anderson – 90.8	Peter H Goulding – 16.8
1982-83	Adrian Knell – 37.1	Neil J Anderson – 24.1
1981-82	Greg J Anderson – 34.6	Robert J Lloyd – 23.1
1980-81	TBC	TBC
1979-80	Rod Gurney – 36.7	Robert J Lloyd – 13.2
1978-79	ТВС	TBC
1977-78	Adrian Knell – 37.1	Ken Morton – 23.9
1976-77	Rodney J Chapman – 56.9	Roger Gill – 12.3
1975-76	Ron Hayes – 33.1	Rod Gurney – 13.1
1974-75	Don Richmond – 26.6	Merv N Anderson – 14.0
1973-74	Rod Gurney – 25.4	Merv N Anderson – 11.4
1972-73	Rod Gurney – 30.2	Rod Gurney – 12.1

## **APPENDIX - BANYULE CLUB RECORDS**

BANYULE FIRST XI - RECORDS			
MOST GAMES	261* – Greg J Anderson		
HIGHEST CAREER BATTING AGGREGATE	8379* – Greg J Anderson		
HIGHEST INDIVIDUAL SCORE	167 – Rodney D McKinlay, 1995-96		
HIGHEST SEASON AGGREGATE	775 – Martin F Phillips, 1995-96		
HIGHEST PARTNERSHIP	274 – Martin F Phillips & Rodney D McKinlay, 1995-96		
HIGHEST CAREER WICKETS AGGREGATE	534 – Philip J Barnes		
BEST BOWLING IN AN INNINGS	9/52 – Darren P Butterworth, 1998-99		
BEST BOWLING IN A MATCH	12/22 – Philip J Barnes, 1995-96		
MOST WICKETS IN ONE SEASON	49 – Philip J Barnes, 1995-96 & Michael J Hannan, 2015-16		
MOST DISMISSALS BY A WK IN A SEASON	32 – Ryan J Hartnett (30/2), 2008-09		
HIGHEST TEAM SCORE	439 v Macleod, 1994-95		
LOWEST SCORE BY AN OPPONENT	42^ by Heidelberg, 2015-16		
*Not Including 1980-81 Totals, ^From 2003-04 Only			

## BANYULE CRICKET CLUB ALL XI's – RECORDS

MOST GAMES	540** – Geoff R Place, 512+ – David R Veal 458** – Graeme D Renshaw, 397+ – Bradford L Russell, 397+ – Greg J Anderson		
HIGHEST CAREER BATTING AGGREGATE	10967+ – Greg J Anderson		
HIGHEST INDIVIDUAL SCORE	207 – Darren P Butterworth, 2011-12		
HIGHEST SEASON AGGREGATE	803 – Ralph E Kernaghan, 2002-03		
HIGHEST PARTNERSHIP	274 – Martin F Phillips & Rodney D McKinlay, 1995-96		
HIGHEST CAREER WICKETS AGGREGATE	725 - Philip J Barnes		
BEST BOWLING IN AN INNINGS	9/16 – Fraser G Neilson, 2014-15		
BEST BOWLING IN A MATCH	14/22 – Fraser G Neilson, 2014-15		
MOST WICKETS IN ONE SEASON	50 – Paul A Davis, 2015-16		
HIGHEST TEAM SCORE	8/467 v St James, 1990-91 (4 <sup>th</sup> XI)		
LOWEST SCORE BY AN OPPONENT	13 by Rosanna, 2019-20 (4 <sup>th</sup> XI)		
+Not Including 1978-79 & 1980-81 Totals, **Not Including 1978-79 & 1980-81 and pre 1972-73 Totals. Does Not Include Junior Section Records			

HDCA COMPETITION AWARD WINNERS				
1988-89 - Neil Butterworth (B)	2006-07 – Brent O'Connor (A)			
<b>1994-95</b> – Philip Barnes (A)	2006-07 – Bradford Russell (C)			
<b>2000-01</b> – Russell Felthouse (B)	<b>2007-08</b> – Paul Davis (B)			
<b>2003-04</b> – Brent O'Connor (A)	2008-09 – Brent O'Connor (A)			
<b>2004-05</b> – Ralph Kernaghan (D)	<b>2011-12</b> – Graham Clapton (D)			
<b>2005-06</b> – Greg Barnes (C)	Life Member – Don Richmond			

BANYULE CLUB CHAMPION (1991-92 Onwards)					
1991-92	G.R. Russell	2002-03	R.E. Kernaghan	2013-14	P.A. Davis
1992-93	G.R. Russell	2003-04	P.A. Davis	2014-15	F.G. Neilson
1993-94	N.P. Butterworth	2004-05	R.E. Kernaghan	2015-16	P.A. Davis
1994-95	P.J. Barnes	2005-06	P.L. McMurray	2016-17	M.J. Hannan
1995-96	P.J. Barnes	2006-07	B.L. O'Connor	2017-18	B.L. O'Connor
1996-97	R.D. Parry	2007-08	B.L. O'Connor	2018-19	P.A. Davis
1997-98	K.D. McCausland	2008-09	B.L. O'Connor	2019-20	B.L. O'Connor
1998-99	P.A. Davis	2009-10	B.L. O'Connor	2020-21	B.L. O'Connor
1999-00	D.R. Veal	2010-11	B.L. O'Connor	2021-22	J.G. McIntyre
2000-01	M.F. Harte	2011-12	J.N. Wilson	2022-23	N.P. Murray
2001-02	B.L. O'Connor	2012-13	G.D. Butterworth		

GRAEME RENSHAW MEDAL (1997-98 Onwards)					
1997-98	B.M. Sier	2010-11	P.L. McMurray		
1998-99	P.A. Davis	2011-12	J.N. Wilson		
1999-00	D.P. Butterworth	2012-13	H.E. Tyler / M.C. Kernaghan		
2000-01	R. Felthouse	2013-14	P.L. McMurray		
2001-02	B.L. O'Connor	2014-15	P.A. Davis		
2002-03	R.E. Kernaghan	2015-16	M.J. Hannan		
2003-04	B.L. O'Connor	2016-17	G.D. Bennett / S.G. Clapton		
2004-05	R.E. Kernaghan	2017-18	B.L. O'Connor		
2005-06	P.L. McMurray	2018-19	M.J. Hannan		
2006-07	B.L. O'Connor	2019-20	B.L. O'Connor / G.R.Place		
2007-08	P.A. Davis / G.G. Clapton	2020-21	B.L. O'Connor		
2008-09	B.L. O'Connor	2021-22	G.D.Cochrane / J.G.McIntyre		
2009-10	B.L. O'Connor	2022-23	N.P. Murray		

#### **APPENDIX - SPONSORS**

## BANYULE CRICKET CLUB THANKS ALL ITS SPONSORS & CLUB PARTNERS FOR THEIR SUPPORT IN 2022-23

